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CATOR, RUMA & ASSOCIATES 

HON. ED PERLMUTTER 
OF COLORADO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. PERLMUTTER. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize and applaud Cator, Ruma 
& Associates for receiving the Business Rec-
ognition Award from the Jefferson County 
Economic Development Corporation. 

Cator, Ruma & Associates recently added 
26 high-paying jobs to its headquarters in 
Lakewood—making it a perfect recipient of the 
Business Recognition Award which is given to 
companies that show growth in primary em-
ployment, sales and/or capital investment in 
the last year. 

Since 1959, Cator, Ruma & Associates has 
been providing consulting engineering services 
for institutional, commercial, industrial and 
medical facilities throughout Colorado and the 
Western Region. Currently, it has more than 
90 employees and three offices in the Western 
Region. Recent projects include the redevel-
opment of Denver Union Station, the Kaiser 
Permanente facility in Westminster, and the 
Employee Pub at MillerCoors in Golden. 

I extend my deepest congratulations to 
Cator, Ruma & Associates for this well-de-
served recognition by Jefferson County EDC. 
Thank you for your contributions to the Jeffer-
son County economy and community. 

f 

NATIONAL ACADEMY OF FUTURE 
SCIENTISTS AND TECH-
NOLOGISTS—CHANDLER GARRI-
SON 

HON. PETE OLSON 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. OLSON. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
congratulate Chandler Garrison from Pearland, 
TX for being accepted into the National Acad-
emy of Future Scientists and Technologists to 
represent the state of Texas at the Congress 
of Future Science and Technology leaders. 

Chandler attends Glenda Dawson High 
School and is one of 13 high school honor 
students selected from the Twenty-Second 
Congressional District of Texas. These stu-
dents were selected as Texas delegates at the 
Congress of Future Science and Technology 
Leaders. This program was designed for high 
school students to be recognized for their hard 
work in school, as well as to support their as-
pirations of working in a science or technology 
field. The National Academy was founded by 
Richard Rossi and Dr. Robert Darling; Mr. 
Rossi currently serves as president. The Con-
gress is being held at the Tsongas Center at 
the University of Massachusetts, Lowell from 
June 29th through July 1st. Chandler was se-
lected by a group of educators to be a dele-
gate for the Congress thanks to his dedication 

to his academic success and goals of pur-
suing science or technology. We are proud of 
Chandler and all of his hard work, and know 
he will make Pearland proud. 

On behalf of the Twenty-Second Congres-
sional District of Texas, congratulations again 
to Chandler for being accepted into the Na-
tional Academy of Future Scientists and Tech-
nologists. Keep up the great work. 

f 

HONORING THE THOMPSON- 
CLEMONS POST NUMBER 200 

HON. BENNIE G. THOMPSON 
OF MISSISSIPPI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. THOMPSON of Mississippi. Mr. Speak-
er, I rise today to honor The Thompson- 
Clemons Post Number 200 of Greenwood, 
Mississippi. 

The Thompson-Clemons Post Number 200 
of Greenwood, Mississippi was the first African 
American Post established in the State of Mis-
sissippi and came about due to the persever-
ance of eighteen determined Black Veterans 
of World War I and World War II in the Mis-
sissippi Delta. 

These veterans attempted to join Keeler- 
Hamrick-Gillespie Post Number 29 which re-
fused them membership. Given that this was 
the 1940s and Mississippi being a segrega-
tionist state, Post Number 29 could not get a 
majority vote of its members to allow black 
veterans to join their post. 

The eighteen black veterans filed a petition 
to start a new post and presented it to the 
Mississippi Department of the American Le-
gion. Mr. Solomon N. Dickerson, a black vet-
eran, postal worker and co-worker of Mr. Au-
thor H. Ritchter, the Adjutant of post Number 
29, worked to get the petition through the Dis-
trict. It was due to their vigorous and per-
sistent correspondence to the District and the 
Mississippi Department of the American Le-
gion that they were allowed to form a separate 
post if they could find a sponsor. 

Keesler-Hamrick-Gillespie Post Number 29 
agreed to serve as a sponsor to assist 
Thompson-Clemons Post Number 200 in get-
ting the temporary charter, paving the way for 
other charters to be granted to other black vet-
eran’s groups throughout the state of Mis-
sissippi. 

Originally, the post was called the Mis-
sissippi Delta Post Number 200. Mr. L.H. 
Threadgill, principal of Stone Street High 
School, a veteran of World War II, proposed 
that the post be named after two former stu-
dents of Stone Street High School, that were 
killed in action during WWII. The motion car-
ried and the name was adopted. Thompson- 
Clemons Post Number 200 was granted a per-
manent charter on July 28, 1949, becoming 
the first Black post in the State of Mississippi. 
The first Post Commander was Mr. Solomon 
N. Dickerson. 

Mr. L.H. Threadgill and others in the com-
munity were instrumental in purchasing the 

property, obtaining a deed, and getting a 
building to establish a post headquarters 
where it is still located today. 

The Thompson-Clemons Post Number 200 
of Greenwood, Mississippi has a distinct track 
record of encouragement to veterans with 
issues, be they be from serving abroad; in 
combat situations or statewide service. Issues 
range from transportation to Regional Office 
and VA Hospital for medical disability claims, 
educational and skill training, housing and 
other activities including establishing collabo-
rative partnerships with community organiza-
tions to provide emergency services such as 
utilities, homes for the homeless, counseling 
and assistance in understanding the myriad of 
services provided by the VA. 

The VA community activities include spon-
sorship of little league baseball teams, voter 
education classes, veterans day celebration, 
adopt a school program, donations to needy 
families, Boys State Program and the National 
American Legion Oratorical Contest, where 
candidates sponsored by Post Number 200, 
have won the Mississippi State Championship 
four times, and three out of the past four 
years. 

Leadership activities include a weekly live 
call in radio talk program aired on WGNL 
104.3 FM in Greenwood, Mississippi where 
veterans can actually dial up and talk about 
issues that affect them and their community. 
Partnering with organizations such as the Na-
tional Association of the Advancement of Col-
ored People (NAACP), Greenwood Voters 
League, Mississippi Valley State University 
and other community based groups that advo-
cate for social justice. 

Thompson-Clemons Post Number 200 is 
well integrated into the fabric and culture of 
the Mississippi Delta and should be recog-
nized as a Post that has the interest of our 
service men, their families and community at 
heart. 

The American Legion Post Number 200 is 
moving forward to continue the legacy of 
those early veterans who honorably served 
their country and had the vision that through 
the American Legion and its core principles, 
they could continue to protect and build an 
America and Mississippi. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
in recognizing a remarkable organization, The 
Thompson-Clemons Post Number 200, for its 
dedication to serving our veterans and giving 
back to the African American community. 

f 

TRIBUTE TO BETH JONES 

HON. DAVID YOUNG 
OF IOWA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. YOUNG of Iowa. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize and congratulate Beth 
Jones for being named a 2016 Forty Under 40 
honoree by the award-winning central Iowa 
publication, Business Record. 
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Since 2000, Business Record has under-

taken an exhaustive annual review to identify 
a standout group of young leaders in the 
Greater Des Moines Area that are making an 
impact in their communities and their careers. 
Each year, forty up-and-coming community 
and business leaders under 40 years of age 
are selected for this prestigious honor based 
on a combined criteria of community involve-
ment and success in their chosen career field. 
The 2016 class of Forty Under 40 honorees 
will join an impressive roster of 640 business 
leaders and growing. 

As the Public Benefit Manager for Delta 
Dental of Iowa, Beth works each and every 
day to make them one of the leaders in oral 
health in the state. She is dedicated to improv-
ing the overall image of the company through 
hard work and education. Beth has been pas-
sionate about serving Iowans through the Iowa 
Public Health Association by raising aware-
ness that a commitment to public health can 
provide major benefits to communities and 
lead them in a positive direction. She is also 
dedicated to serving others through the devel-
opment of the Lifelong Smiles Coalition, an or-
ganization focused on increased access to 
oral health care for older adults. 

Mr. Speaker, it is a profound honor to rep-
resent leaders like Beth in the United States 
Congress and it is with great pride that I rec-
ognize and applaud her for utilizing her talents 
to better both her community and the great 
state of Iowa. I ask that my colleagues in the 
United States House of Representatives join 
me in congratulating Beth on receiving this es-
teemed designation, thanking those at Busi-
ness Record for their great work, and wishing 
each member of the 2016 Forty Under 40 
class a long and successful career. 

f 

HONORING MS. DIXIE TREBBE 

HON. BEN RAY LUJÁN 
OF NEW MEXICO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. BEN RAY LUJÁN of New Mexico. Mr. 
Speaker, I rise today to recognize and con-
gratulate Ms. Dixie Trebbe, a tireless volun-
teer, a fierce leader, and a passionate advo-
cate. She has always been involved in the po-
litical process and encouraged others to par-
ticipate and exercise their fundamental right to 
vote. Dixie is also on the American Associa-
tion of University Women’s National Public 
Policy Committee, the New Mexico NOW 
State Board, and the New Mexico Capital City 
Task Force for the AARP, and she is active 
with the American Legion Auxiliary and the 
Veterans of Foreign Wars. 

New Mexico’s legislators know Dixie as a 
passionate champion of issues that face our 
community, and new volunteers know her as 
a role model. As an octogenarian, Dixie sets 
an example for all generations, showing us 
what real service is and what commitment to 
justice can accomplish. 

Dixie will be leaving New Mexico to live with 
her children in Iowa, and while we are sorry to 
see her go, New Mexico’s loss will surely be 
Iowa’s gain. Dixie, thank you for your service. 

RECOGNIZING MR. ART PING LEE 
FOR HIS LEADERSHIP AND AD-
VOCACY FOR THE ASIAN-AMER-
ICAN COMMUNITIES AND IN 
CELEBRATION OF HIS 102ND 
BIRTHDAY 

HON. JOHN K. DELANEY 
OF MARYLAND 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. DELANEY. Mr. Speaker, it is my privi-
lege to recognize the lifetime work and 
achievements of Mr. Art Ping Lee who has 
worked tirelessly to advocate on behalf of the 
overseas Chinese community. 

Born in Taishan County, Guangdong Prov-
ince of the Republic of China, Lee immigrated 
to the United States in 1936 and began his 
advocacy work soon thereafter. 

Mr. Lee is one of the Founders of the Chi-
nese Youth Club which has served the Asian 
community of the Greater Washington DC 
area since 1939. The CYC program helps 
young people celebrate their cultural identity 
and serve the community. 

Additionally, Lee was one of the founders of 
the National Chinese Welfare Council (NCWC) 
in 1957. The NCWC spearheaded successful 
advocacy efforts which included lifting the limi-
tations on Chinese immigrant quotas and es-
tablishing permanent residency status and 
other social benefits for Chinese immigrants to 
the United States. 

Mr. Lee, who turns 102 this year, continues 
to contribute to his community where he 
serves as an Honorary Elder of the Chinese 
Consolidated Benevolent Association (CCBA) 
of Washington, DC, a Senior Advisor to the 
Overseas Community Affairs Council of the 
Republic of China (Taiwan), and an Honorary 
Elder to The Lee Family Association in the 
United States. 

Mr. Art Ping Lee has led an incredible ca-
reer of service and is widely respected for his 
work to better the lives of Chinese-Americans. 
He is the recipient of the Hua Kuang Medal, 
First Class from the government of Republic of 
China (Taiwan) which is the top honor for Chi-
nese who have made special contributions in 
overseas Chinese affairs. 

I would like to honor Mr. Art Ping Lee today 
and wish him all the best in his future endeav-
ors. 

f 

RECOGNIZING THE 35TH ANNIVER-
SARY OF LAKE-SUMTER STATE 
COLLEGE FOUNDATION, INC. 

HON. DANIEL WEBSTER 
OF FLORIDA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. WEBSTER of Florida. Mr. Speaker, it is 
my pleasure to recognize the Lake-Sumter 
State College (LSSC) Foundation, Inc. as they 
celebrate their 35th anniversary on April 16, 
2016. 

Founded in 1980, the Lake-Sumter State 
College Foundation supports Lake-Sumter 
State College’s mission of developing commu-
nity through education. Since its founding, the 
LSSC Foundation brings together individuals, 
businesses, and organizations to support the 
Lake-Sumter State College through the fund-

ing of projects that enhance the quality of 
teaching and learning. These projects include 
classroom and athletic equipment, the library, 
the nursing program, the computer lab, and 
support for students and faculty. 

The LSSC Foundation is governed by a 
Board of Directors comprised of leaders in our 
community who are dedicated to equipping 
students with the essential tools for fulfilling 
careers and empowering them to be leaders 
within their community. In the spirit of pro-
viding educational opportunities for our com-
munity’s students, the LSSC Foundation, Inc. 
awards more than $500,000 in scholarships 
each year to help students invest in their fu-
tures. The LSSC Foundation has had a para-
mount impact on the lives of students, and 
many have benefited from its generous con-
tributions. In the past 12 years, the LSSC 
Foundation has grown from $3 million in as-
sets to more than $16 million in assets, bol-
stering the education and passions of future 
generations. 

I am thankful for the Lake-Sumter State Col-
lege Foundation and their tremendous con-
tributions to our community. The future of our 
nation is in the hands of our young people, 
and the Lake-Sumter State College Founda-
tion’s investment in them cannot be over ap-
preciated. 

f 

COMMEMORATING GEORGE WASH-
INGTON LODGE NO. 143, FREE 
AND ACCEPTED MASONS, ON ITS 
200TH ANNIVERSARY 

HON. BILL SHUSTER 
OF PENNSYLVANIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. SHUSTER. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
commemorate George Washington Lodge No. 
143, Free and Accepted Masons, of Cham-
bersburg, PA, on its 200th anniversary. 

Similar to the Borough of Chambersburg, 
the George Washington Masonic Lodge 
No.143 has a history dating back nearly to our 
country’s founding. Having been resurrected 
by a group of committed Masons who sent a 
petition to Grand Lodge for a warrant to insti-
tute George Washington Lodge No. 143, the 
lodge has maintained this historic presence 
since 1816. A point of local pride, the lodge 
remains the oldest Masonic building in the 
Commonwealth of Pennsylvania. 

Also, as many of us know, it was its asso-
ciation with the Free and Accepted Masons 
that prevented the lodge from being destroyed 
during the burning of Chambersburg in 1864. 
Having withstood that assault and standing the 
test of time, George Washington Lodge No. 
143 was listed on the National Register of His-
toric Places in 1976. Prior to that achieve-
ment, a small addition was added to the rear 
of the building at the time of its 150th anniver-
sary, in 1966. 

In more ways than one George Washington 
Lodge No. 143 represents the story of our 
country and I am proud to commemorate the 
200th year of its institution. 
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IN RECOGNITION OF ZINGERMAN’S 

COMMUNITY OF BUSINESS 

HON. DEBBIE DINGELL 
OF MICHIGAN 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mrs. DINGELL. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize and congratulate the Zingerman’s 
Community of Businesses on receiving the 
Ann Arbor Jewish Family Services Bernstein 
Award. Zingerman’s is an Ann Arbor institution 
which has become known around the world. It 
is an honor and privilege to recognize this re-
nowned, successful and socially conscious 
business and to share with my colleagues not 
only the great work they have done for the 
Washtenaw County community and their thou-
sands of visitors from across the country every 
year, but to highlight their leadership as well. 

The Jewish Family Services Bernstein 
Award is given out each year to individuals or 
businesses who display exceptional local lead-
ership in the Washtenaw County community. 
Zingerman’s Community of Businesses are 
part of the fabric of the Ann Arbor area and 
have grown into a recognizable international 
name. Since its creation in 1982 by Paul Sagi-
naw and Ari Weinzweig, Zingerman’s has de-
livered quality food products to the people of 
Ann Arbor and to their thousands of patrons 
every year from around the world. Not only 
have they delivered delicious, quality products 
through their deli, creamery, coffee company, 
bakehouse, and candy factory, but they have 
stayed true to sourcing fresh and local ingredi-
ents. Zingerman’s operates Cornman farms to 
produce pesticide free vegetables and free 
range livestock for all of their restaurants. 

Not enough to provide great baked goods to 
their customers, they built a teaching kitchen 
to help instruct home bakers of all skill levels 
from those who have never broken an egg to 
the most accomplished who want to learn 
more. Most unique about Zingerman’s is its 
approach to employees and the business. 
Since their beginning, they have always paid 
wages above the federal minimum wage and 
offered company-subsidized health care and 
paid time off. They care about their employees 
and communities. They have taken their 
unique culture and are teaching the 
‘‘Zingerman’s experience’’ to forward thinking 
organizations around the world, helping clients 
make meaningful bottom line enhancing 
changes in their own organizations. 

Some have observed that Zingerman’s is 
better known outside of Ann Arbor than in its 
community. For those that live in Washtenaw 
County, Zingerman’s is an iconic location to 
buy fresh food and produce or get a great 
meal, but they are also known for being heav-
ily involved in the community. To this day, 
there are people in Washtenaw County that 
struggle to afford food and many go hungry. 
The Zingerman’s family has been dedicated to 
fighting hunger since 1988. 

They have helped to create the Food Gath-
erers nonprofit food rescue program and food 
bank and annually the Zingerman’s Commu-
nity of Businesses contributes as a major cor-
porate contributor. They also teach seminars 
on how to manage and develop a business so 
that young entrepreneurs across the country 
can learn from their success. This type of en-
gagement has set a powerful example to other 
businesses in our area, showing that you can 

be successful and do the right thing, every 
day. Zingerman’s goal in 2020 is to leave the 
world better than it was when they came here. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
today to recognize Zingerman’s Community of 
Businesses and owners Paul Saginaw and Ari 
Weinzweig on receiving the Jewish Family 
Services Bernstein Award, for their enormous 
contributions to our region, and for continued 
success in all of their ventures. 

f 

HONORING THE CAREER OF JUDGE 
MARCUS D. GORDON 

HON. TRENT KELLY 
OF MISSISSIPPI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. KELLY of Mississippi. Mr. Speaker, 
Marcus D. Gordon was born on October 22, 
1931, in Union, Mississippi. In 1950, he grad-
uated from Union High School and attended 
East Central Community College on a football 
and basketball scholarship. In January 1951, 
he enlisted in the United States Air Force and 
served in the Korean War. After four years of 
service, he returned to Mississippi and re-en-
rolled in East Central Community College. 
While attending East Central Community Col-
lege, Judge Gordon continued to play on the 
football and basketball teams and received All- 
State honors. 

Judge Gordon then attended the University 
of Mississippi and earned a bachelor’s degree 
in business administration and his law degree 
from the University of Mississippi School of 
Law. He was admitted to the Mississippi bar, 
and returned home to open a private law prac-
tice with his brother, Rex Gordon, Sr. In 1971, 
he was elected to be the District Attorney for 
the Eighth Circuit Court Judicial District. He 
was later appointed by Governor Cliff Finch as 
Circuit Court Judge for the Eighth Circuit Court 
Judicial District. Judge Gordon served as Cir-
cuit Court Judge until 1987. 

After briefly returning to a private law firm, 
he was elected in 1990 to serve again as Cir-
cuit Court Judge. He served in that position 
until March 4, 2016, having served as a Circuit 
Court Judge for 38 years. During his tenure, 
Judge Gordon maintained a distinguished 
record of judicial integrity, character, service, 
and excellence. He was known for his fairness 
and high ethical standards, but also for his 
quick wit and astuteness when the occasion 
warranted a lighter moment. 

Most importantly, Judge Gordon is a proud 
husband, father, and grandfather. He has 
been married to his wife, Mrs. Polly Gordon, 
for 60 years and together they have four chil-
dren and two grandchildren. I would like to 
thank Judge Gordon for his dedicated service 
to our state and his contributions to improving 
the judicial system. 

f 

IN CELEBRATION OF THE 100TH 
BIRTHDAY OF MRS. ANGELINE A. 
‘‘ANGIE’’ KOPKA 

HON. ANN M. KUSTER 
OF NEW HAMPSHIRE 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Ms. KUSTER. Mr. Speaker, I rise today in 
celebration of one of my most distinguished 

and active constituents, Mrs. Angeline A. 
‘‘Angie’’ Kopka, on her 100th birthday; she is 
a beloved member of the Nashua community 
that I am proud to represent in Congress. We 
commemorate Angie’s birthday inspiration as 
she is a true example of what has made the 
Granite State such a strong and vibrant place. 

Angie is a former member of the New 
Hampshire House of Representatives, serving 
her state from 2002 until 2010. In 2012, she 
won re-election and returned to the State 
House as the oldest lawmaker in the United 
States, a true indicator of her dedication to 
public service. In addition, Angie is the found-
er of Kopka Real Estate, based in Nashua, 
New Hampshire. As a real estate agent, she 
served as the president of the National Wom-
en’s Council of Realtors and the New Hamp-
shire Association of Realtors. In 1991, she 
won the National Association of Realtors Dis-
tinguished Service Award. Angie not only had 
a successful career, but has enjoyed a rich 
personal life. She was married to her lifelong 
partner, John Kopka, Jr. Together, they raised 
two children, seven grandchildren, and three 
great-grandchildren. 

Mr. Speaker, it is a pleasure to recognize 
the 100th birthday of one of New Hampshire’s 
most engaged citizens, Mrs. Angeline A. 
‘‘Angie’’ Kopka. I ask that you and my other 
distinguished colleagues join me in celebrating 
this proud milestone in her remarkable life. 

f 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. CHRIS VAN HOLLEN 
OF MARYLAND 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. VAN HOLLEN. Mr. Speaker, on April 
13, 2016, I was unavoidably detained and 
missed four votes. Had I been present, I 
would have voted ‘‘no’’ on Roll Call No. 141, 
‘‘no’’ on Roll Call No. 142, ‘‘no’’ on Roll Call 
No. 143, and ‘‘no’’ on Roll Call No. 144. 

f 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. PETER A. DeFAZIO 
OF OREGON 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. DEFAZIO. Mr. Speaker, I was absent on 
April 12, 2016 and missed the following votes. 
Had I been present I would have voted: 

On Roll Call Vote 139, On Motion to Sus-
pend the Rules and Pass, as Amended, H.R. 
1567, the Global Food Security Act of 2016, I 
would have voted Yes. 

On Roll Call Vote 140, On Motion to Sus-
pend the Rules and Pass, as Amended, H.R. 
4676, the Preventing Crimes Against Veterans 
Act of 2016, I would have voted Yes. 

f 

UNIVERSITY OF HOUSTON’S CAM-
ERON BURRELL SETS NCAA 
RECORD 

HON. PETE OLSON 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. OLSON. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
congratulate Cameron Burrell of Houston, 
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Texas for setting the National Collegiate Ath-
letic Association (NCAA) record for the 60- 
meter dash. 

Cameron is a graduate of Ridge Point High 
School in Missouri City, Texas who brought 
his talent as a sprinter to the Cougars at the 
University of Houston. As a junior, Burrell ran 
the 60-meter dash in 6.50 seconds, setting the 
second fastest time in the world for 2016. In 
addition to this, he also qualified for the NCAA 
Indoor Championships. The 60-meter dash 
was held at Birmingham CrossPlex in Bir-
mingham, Alabama. Cameron broke not only 
the University of Houston’s school record, but 
also beat LSU Alumnus Richard Thompson’s 
2008 record of 6.51 seconds. We are so 
proud of Cameron and can’t wait to see where 
his talent takes him. 

On behalf of the Twenty-Second Congres-
sional District of Texas, congratulations again 
to Cameron Burrell for setting the NCAA 
record for the 60-meter dash. Keep up the 
hard work. 

f 

HONORING THE LATE RANDY 
NAYLOR, SR. 

HON. BENNIE G. THOMPSON 
OF MISSISSIPPI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. THOMPSON of Mississippi. Mr. Speak-
er, I rise today to honor a philanthropist, the 
late Randy Naylor, Sr. Mr. Naylor has shown 
what can be done through hard work, setting 
goals, and aiming high. 

Randy Naylor, Sr. was born June 23, 1953, 
in Vicksburg, MS to George Washington and 
Lillian B. Naylor. He was a humble and caring 
man who was always in good spirit. 

Randy, was a graduate of Rosa A. Temple 
High School Class of 1973, where he served 
as a Drum Major. He also attended Hinds 
Community College where he studied Criminal 
Justice. 

Randy was employed with Vicksburg War-
ren School System as a bus driver and ISD 
teacher. He also worked nights at the Mer-
chant Company as well as a security guard for 
the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers. He joined 
the Vicksburg Police Department in 1988. 
Randy was the recipient of the ‘‘Officer of the 
Year’’ award on numerous occasions. He had 
extensive training in all aspects of law en-
forcement, criminal and juvenile investigation. 
In 2008, Randy was elected Constable for 
Warren County where he served until his 
death. Naylor was also a Notary Public for the 
state of Mississippi. 

Randy volunteered his time to the Salvation 
Army, Kings Head Start, which he later adopt-
ed and provided clothes and books to the kids 
at the center. He also volunteered at the River 
City Rescue Mission. Randy spoke to various 
youth groups at churches throughout the city. 

Randy also worked diligently with the city 
summer program, ‘‘Street Ball’’ which is now 
called the Randy Naylor Summer Youth Pro-
gram. He secured various partnerships 
throughout the city for supplies for the pro-
gram. Mr. Naylor’s work as a Resource officer 
in the Vicksburg/Warren School District al-
lowed him to develop good relationships with 
the youth that made his impact on the ‘‘Street 
Ball’’ program extremely important in the realm 
of community policing. Students and young 

people would listen to him when no other offi-
cer could get them to cooperate. Parents trust-
ed him with their kids and criminals knew bet-
ter than to cross him, all because of the rela-
tionships he built through his work in the com-
munity. 

As a member of Calvary Baptist Church he 
served as an Usher and the president of the 
Layman’s Ministry. He was married to Dorothy 
Naylor for 40 years. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
in recognizing the late Mr. Randy Naylor, Sr. 
for his dedication to serving our great city in 
the Vicksburg/Warren community. 

f 

FIRSTBANK 

HON. ED PERLMUTTER 
OF COLORADO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. PERLMUTTER. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize and applaud FirstBank for 
receiving the Pioneer Award from the Jeffer-
son County Economic Development Corpora-
tion. 

The Pioneer Award is given annually to a 
Jefferson County company that demonstrates 
an ability to keep up with today’s rapidly 
changing global economy and makes signifi-
cant contributions to Jefferson County’s econ-
omy. 

As one of Lakewood’s largest employers, 
FirstBank is a consumer and commercial lend-
er that has over 115 locations in Colorado, Ar-
izona and California and over $14 billion in as-
sets. The company is currently adding an ad-
ditional 127,000 square feet to their head-
quarters on West Colfax. Upon completion in 
2016, the location will house 900 employees 
with room to expand to 1,300 employees in 
the coming years. The expansion will enable 
the company to hire about 70 additional em-
ployees over the next year. 

I extend my deepest congratulations to 
FirstBank for this well-deserved recognition by 
Jefferson County EDC. Thank you for your 
contributions to the Jefferson County economy 
and community. 

f 

TRIBUTE TO BROOKE MILLER 
AXIOTIS 

HON. DAVID YOUNG 
OF IOWA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. YOUNG of Iowa. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize and congratulate Brooke 
Miller Axiotis for being named a 2016 Forty 
Under 40 honoree by the award-winning cen-
tral Iowa publication, Business Record. 

Since 2000, Business Record has under-
taken an exhaustive annual review to identify 
a standout group of young leaders in the 
Greater Des Moines Area that are making an 
impact in their communities and their careers. 
Each year, forty up-and-coming community 
and business leaders under 40 years of age 
are selected for this prestigious honor based 
on a combined criteria of community involve-
ment and success in their chosen career field. 
The 2016 class of Forty Under 40 honorees 
will join an impressive roster of 640 business 
leaders and growing. 

As a Civil Rights Specialist and housing in-
vestigator on the Iowa Civil Rights Commis-
sion, Brooke is heavily involved in her commu-
nity. She is dedicated to serving others and 
does so through public service. She currently 
serves her community on the Iowa State 
Board of Education, the National Association 
of State Boards of Education, the Junior 
League of Des Moines Board, as well as the 
Urban Ag Academy Board. She is committed 
to staying engaged in her community and that 
is a true testament to her character and Iowa 
values. 

Mr. Speaker, it is a profound honor to rep-
resent leaders like Brooke in the United States 
Congress and it is with great pride that I rec-
ognize and applaud her for utilizing her talents 
to better both her community and the great 
state of Iowa. I ask that my colleagues in the 
United States House of Representatives join 
me in congratulating Brooke on receiving this 
esteemed designation, thanking those at Busi-
ness Record for their great work, and wishing 
each member of the 2016 Forty Under 40 
class a long and successful career. 

f 

HONORING PAMELA STUART ON 
THE OCCASION OF HER RETIRE-
MENT FROM TEACHING 

HON. BENNIE G. THOMPSON 
OF MISSISSIPPI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. THOMPSON of Mississippi. Mr. Speak-
er, I rise today to honor Pamela Stuart, who 
is retiring this year after a distinguished career 
as a public school teacher in Mississippi. As 
the Representative of the Second District of 
the State of Mississippi, I have the honor and 
privilege of getting to know some exceptional 
community leaders. Pamela Stuart, who origi-
nally hails from Philadelphia, Mississippi, is 
one of them. Pam came of age during the 
Civil Rights movement in Mississippi and her 
life was shaped by these events. Like my own 
calling early in my career, Pam’s calling was 
teaching and her passion was sharing what 
we could learn from the past to improve the 
future. As a high school U.S. history teacher, 
Pam shaped young minds throughout her 
dedicated career. 

I was honored to visit Pam’s class at Clinton 
High School in 2008 and was impressed by 
her students’ engagement in civics and in un-
derstanding how our shared history shapes 
our society and our vision for creating a con-
tinuously stronger and better condition for all 
Americans. Pam’s students rank her among 
their most influential teachers and a lasting 
mentor whose contributions and commitment 
impacted their scholarship, their careers, and 
their lives as involved members of their com-
munities. 

Many of her students have gone on to be-
come leaders in their fields in their own right. 
A true testament to my confidence in the prod-
ucts of her teaching, I hired one of her stu-
dents who served on my Committee staff for 
more than eight years. 

This month, Pamela Stuart retires from a 
storied career as an exceptional school teach-
er. I ask my colleagues to join me in thanking 
Pam for her invaluable service to her commu-
nity, the state of Mississippi, and our nation. 
Her contributions have clearly made an endur-
ing impact on the countless lives and minds 
she has helped shape. 
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OUR UNCONSCIONABLE NATIONAL 

DEBT 

HON. MIKE COFFMAN 
OF COLORADO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. COFFMAN. Mr. Speaker, on January 
20, 2009, the day President Obama took of-
fice, the national debt was 
$10,626,877,048,913.08. 

Today, it is $19,234,006,195,713.79. We’ve 
added $8,607,129,146,800.71 to our debt in 6 
years. This is over $7.5 trillion in debt our na-
tion, our economy, and our children could 
have avoided with a balanced budget amend-
ment. 

f 

HONORING DR. HENRY C. LEE ON 
THE CELEBRATION OF HIS 40TH 
ANNIVERSARY AT THE UNIVER-
SITY OF NEW HAVEN 

HON. ROSA L. DeLAURO 
OF CONNECTICUT 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Ms. DELAURO. Mr. Speaker, it gives me 
great pleasure to rise today to join the Univer-
sity of New Haven as they celebrate and pay 
tribute to one of our nation’s great minds, Dr. 
Henry C. Lee. Known as the ‘‘grandfather of 
forensic science,’’ Dr. Lee has left an indelible 
mark on the field of forensic science, the Uni-
versity of New Haven, and our nation. 

A nationally and internationally acknowl-
edged visionary, Dr. Lee has built a distin-
guished reputation while creating one of the 
most respected forensic science programs in 
the country. Under his leadership, forensic 
studies have grown exponentially over the last 
forty years at the University of New Haven. 
What began as a small classroom equipped 
with only a single fingerprinting kit has blos-
somed into an internationally-recognized, 
multi-disciplined academic department with 
state-of-the-art technology—an Institute of Fo-
rensic Science named in his honor. Attracting 
students from across the globe, the Henry C. 
Lee Institute of Forensic Science is training 
the next generation of forensic scientists and 
constantly advancing the field as well as the 
technologies and techniques used in identi-
fying crucial evidence. 

Dr. Lee’s extraordinary career extends far 
beyond the forensic program he built at the 
University of New Haven. He earned his un-
dergraduate degree in police science from 
Central Police College in Taiwan, a Bachelor’s 
of Science degree in forensic science from 
John Jay College of Criminal Justice, and then 
his master’s degree and doctoral degree in 
biochemistry from New York University. He 
joined the Connecticut State police more than 
three decades ago serving as the State’s first 
criminologist. The driving force behind the cre-
ation of the Connecticut State Police Major 
Crime Squad and Forensic Science Labora-
tory, he oversaw its expansion into one of the 
finest in the country. Dr. Lee also served as 
the Commissioner of the Connecticut Depart-
ment of Public Safety from 1998 to 2000, dur-
ing which time he brought the department to 
the forefront of technology with the develop-
ment of a new radio system and the Sex Of-
fender Registry Database. 

Dr. Lee has served as a forensic expert in 
all fifty states as well as forty-two countries 
and consulted with more than 600 law en-
forcement agencies around the world. Here in 
the United States he is probably best-known 
for his assistance with the investigations into 
the high-profile cases of the deaths of 
JonBenet Ramsey, Nicole Brown-Simpson, 
and Ron Goldman, as well as the review of 
the assassination of President John F. Ken-
nedy. However, those are only a sample of 
the more than 8,000 criminal cases he has 
helped investigate. 

Dr. Lee has authored or co-authored forty 
books and hundreds of articles in professional 
journals; taught at more than a dozen univer-
sities, law schools and medical schools; and 
lectured throughout the world. His innovation 
and leadership has been recognized with 
more than 20 honorary degrees, and, in 1996, 
he was awarded the Medal of Justice from the 
Justice Foundation. Today, as he marks his 
40th Anniversary with the University of New 
Haven I am proud to join his colleagues, fam-
ily, and friends, in extending my sincere con-
gratulations to Dr. Henry C. Lee and my sin-
cere thanks and appreciation for his innumer-
able contributions to higher education and the 
field of forensic science. 

f 

APPRECIATING SOLICITOR DONNIE 
MYERS 

HON. JOE WILSON 
OF SOUTH CAROLINA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. WILSON of South Carolina. Mr. Speak-
er, the recent retirement announcement by 
11th Judicial Circuit Solicitor Donnie Myers 
began an outpouring of appreciation for his 
dedicated service. South Carolina maintains 
the terminology of its English heritage by citing 
the position of district attorney as solicitor. 

In addition to effectively protecting families 
from predators, he was especially prudent in 
recruiting young attorneys who excelled at 
serving the public. 

He was recognized in an abbreviated edi-
torial on March 24, 2016, in the Lexington 
County Chronicle and the The Dispatch-News 
entitled ‘‘The end of a 40-year career in court’’ 
by Editor Jerry Bellune: 

Donald V. Myers, the nemesis of death pen-
alty defendants, is ending a 40-year career in 
11th Circuit courts. 

As capital murder cases go, it has been one 
of the most dramatic careers in state his-
tory. 

Facing a state law-mandated retirement 
age of 72 next year, Myers decided there’s no 
point in seeking re-election with only 11 
months left to serve. 

That would force taxpayers to bear the 
cost of an election to fill the rest of his term, 
he said. 

Myers’ wife Vance urged him to go to law 
school and join her father’s law practice in 
Gaffney. 

After prosecuting cases for Attorney Gen-
eral Dan McLeod, an opportunity presented 
itself when 11th Circuit Solicitor Phil 
Wingard unexpectedly died. 

Myers ran to serve the rest of Wingard’s 
term and has not faced a challenger since. 

Myers’s life and career have been far from 
smooth. He and his wife had one child, Chris, 
although they had been told she could not 
bear children. 

Chris had a rare health condition but that 
did not slow him. 

He and his father were inseparable. Chris 
went along with his father to courtrooms 
around the four-county circuit. 

On Valentine’s Day in 2003, Chris’s condi-
tion proved fatal. 

It was a tragedy for their family. Friends 
overflowed the old Lexington County Court-
house for a memorial service. 

Tragedy struck again three years later. His 
wife Vance, who had a law degree and was 
her husband’s consultant on capital cases, 
died unexpectedly. 

Myers was shattered by the loss of his son 
and wife in such a short period of time . . . 

Myers said he looks forward to retirement, 
fishing and a few writing projects he has in 
mind. 

We appreciate all he did to help victims of 
violent crimes. 

Prominent attorneys have also joined prais-
ing his service with a letter to the editor on 
March 31, 2016, by Pat McWhirter entitled 
‘‘Prosecutor Donnie Myers remains one of the 
best,’’ which reads: 

I was the public defender in Lexington 
County for 14 years. I began shortly after 
Donnie Myers became solicitor, and he and I 
sort of grew up together in those roles. 

He is an excellent solicitor, honest, forth-
coming and reasonable, but tough. 

He also is one of the best trial lawyers I 
have ever seen in a courtroom. He is, and I 
feel certain will remain, a legend among so-
licitors in this state. 

He has done an outstanding job for the 11th 
Judicial Circuit, and we will miss him. 

When we see him, we should thank him for 
his work. He will be hard to replace. 

f 

COMPETITIVE CARRIERS ASSOCIA-
TION AND HANDS ON NASHVILLE 
DAY OF SERVICE 

HON. MARSHA BLACKBURN 
OF TENNESSEE 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mrs. BLACKBURN. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to acknowledge a wonderful event that 
took place Tuesday afternoon in Nashville, 
Tennessee. Members of the Competitive Car-
riers Association (CCA), representing rural and 
competitive wireless carriers and their vendors 
and suppliers, opened CCA’s Mobile Carriers 
Show. They did this by teaming with Hands 
On Nashville for a day of service at Napier El-
ementary School. 

Seventy-five volunteers from all over the 
country were welcomed by Principal Watechia 
Lawless to help create beautiful spaces out-
side of the school to complement the loving 
community on the inside. Napier Elementary is 
a cornerstone in their community, serving 400 
students from pre-kindergarten through the 4th 
grade. CCA members worked inside and out-
side, landscaping, renovating playground 
equipment, painting murals, and creating 
teaching resource kits, hygiene kits, and read-
ing booklets for every child in the school. 

I commend Steve Berry, CCA and their 
members for their work. They have set an ex-
cellent example of leadership through service. 
The impact they’ve made in this community 
will certainly not be forgotten and I ask my col-
leagues to join me in acknowledging the ef-
forts they put forth to make this event happen. 
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HONORING SUNFLOWER COUNTY 

FREEDOM PROJECT 

HON. BENNIE G. THOMPSON 
OF MISSISSIPPI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. THOMPSON of Mississippi. Mr. Speak-
er, I rise today to honor a remarkable organi-
zation, Sunflower County Freedom Project. 

Founded in 1998, the Sunflower County 
Freedom Project was started by three Teach 
for America teachers who saw a need for an 
educational program in the Mississippi Delta 
that would challenge and engage young peo-
ple in the area. Initially, the organization was 
a summer program at Mississippi Delta Com-
munity College that grew into a year-round 
program at the University of Mississippi. In 
2002, the organization purchased the LEAD 
Center in Sunflower, which houses all of their 
programs. They target students in Sunflower 
County to complete a six-year fellowship with 
the organization beginning with the summer 
before they begin seventh grade. The overall 
goal is to have 100 percent of their ‘‘fellows’’, 
also known as students, go on to enroll in four 
year colleges and universities. To this date 
they have met that goal. 

The Freedom Project is for students in 7th– 
12th grade who want to discipline themselves 
into becoming leaders in their homes, schools 
and communities. The middle school students 
partake in Freedom Summer, which is named 
for and rooted in the Civil Rights history of 
Freedom Summer ’64. The high school stu-
dents can participate in ACT Camp or summer 
opportunities around the country including 
Phillips Exeter Summer Academy and Explo at 
Yale University. 

We seek to provide students with opportuni-
ties and challenges that will allow them to 
grow and mature into leaders for the Mis-
sissippi Delta. Our multi-faceted approach in-
cludes rigorous academic work, arts enrich-
ment, fitness and wellness training, edu-
cational travel and character development for 
every student. We travel the country, live in 
college dorm rooms, and camp in the wilder-
ness to develop our students and enrich their 
lives. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
in recognizing Sunflower County Freedom 
Project for its dedication to serving others and 
giving back to the African American commu-
nity. 

f 

PREMIUM PANELS 

HON. ED PERLMUTTER 
OF COLORADO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. PERLMUTTER. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize and applaud Premium 
Panel for receiving a Business Recognition 
Award from the Jefferson County Economic 
Development Corporation. 

The Business Recognition Award is given to 
companies that show growth in primary em-
ployment, sales and/or capital investment in 
the last year. Premium Panels is a family- 
owned and operated metal roofing manufac-
turer and custom sheet metal fabricator in Ar-
vada. The company specializes in concealed 

fastener standing seam metal roofing panels, 
wall panels and also provides aggregate pan-
els. 

In 2015, Premium Panels expanded to a 
30,000 square foot facility in Arvada and has 
more than doubled the size of its manufac-
turing facility space and employment. 

I extend my deepest congratulations to Pre-
mium Panels for this well-deserved recognition 
by Jefferson County EDC. Thank you for your 
contributions to the Jefferson County economy 
and community. 

f 

NATIONAL ACADEMY OF FUTURE 
SCIENTISTS AND TECH-
NOLOGISTS—MICHAEL SPORKIN 

HON. PETE OLSON 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. OLSON. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
congratulate Michael Sporkin from Katy, TX 
for being accepted into the National Academy 
of Future Scientists and Technologists to rep-
resent the state of Texas at the Congress of 
Future Science and Technology leaders. 

Michael attends Cinco Ranch High School 
and is one of 13 high school honor students 
selected from the Twenty-Second Congres-
sional District of Texas. These students were 
selected as Texas delegates at the Congress 
of Future Science and Technology Leaders. 
This program was designed for high school 
students to be recognized for their hard work 
in school, as well as to support their aspira-
tions of working in a science or technology 
field. The National Academy was founded by 
Richard Rossi and Dr. Robert Darling; Mr. 
Rossi currently serves as president. The Con-
gress is being held at the Tsongas Center at 
the University of Massachusetts, Lowell from 
June 29th through July 1st. Michael was se-
lected by a group of educators to be a dele-
gate for the Congress thanks to his dedication 
to his academic success and goals of pur-
suing science or technology. We are proud of 
Michael and all of his hard work, and know he 
will make Katy proud. 

On behalf of the Twenty-Second Congres-
sional District of Texas, congratulations again 
to Michael for being accepted into the National 
Academy of Future Scientists and Tech-
nologists. Keep up the great work. 

f 

TRIBUTE TO DYLAN LAMPE 

HON. DAVID YOUNG 
OF IOWA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. YOUNG of Iowa. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize and congratulate Dylan 
Lampe for being named a 2016 Forty Under 
40 honoree by the award-winning central Iowa 
publication, Business Record. 

Since 2000, Business Record has under-
taken an exhaustive annual review to identify 
a standout group of young leaders in the 
Greater Des Moines Area that are making an 
impact in their communities and their careers. 
Each year, forty up-and-coming community 
and business leaders under 40 years of age 
are selected for this prestigious honor based 

on a combined criteria of community involve-
ment and success in their chosen career field. 
The 2016 class of Forty Under 40 honorees 
will join an impressive roster of 640 business 
leaders and growing. 

As the Manager of Administration Training 
and Quality Control at the Sammons Financial 
group, Dylan is responsible for improving the 
practices and training of his division. He is 
dedicated to providing a work environment 
where his co-workers can be happy and enjoy 
coming to work every day. Dylan is also pas-
sionate about giving back to his community 
and serves on a number of boards and com-
mittees including: Winefest Des Moines, Des 
Moines Community Playhouse, Downtown 
Neighborhood Association, and Food Bank of 
Iowa, to name a few. 

Mr. Speaker, it is a profound honor to rep-
resent leaders like Dylan in the United States 
Congress and it is with great pride that I rec-
ognize and applaud him for utilizing his talents 
to better both his community and the great 
state of Iowa. I ask that my colleagues in the 
United States House of Representatives join 
me in congratulating Dylan on receiving this 
esteemed designation, thanking those at Busi-
ness Record for their great work, and wishing 
each member of the 2016 Forty Under 40 
class a long and successful career. 

f 

BORINQUENEERS CONGRESSIONAL 
GOLD MEDAL AWARD 

HON. ALAN GRAYSON 
OF FLORIDA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. GRAYSON. Mr. Speaker, yesterday I 
had the privilege of participating in the Con-
gressional Gold Medal Ceremony in honor of 
the 65th Infantry Regiment, known as the 
Borinqueneers. I want to once again express 
my most heartfelt congratulations to the Regi-
ment on this important and long overdue rec-
ognition. 

This all-volunteer Puerto Rican unit, of more 
than 100,000 soldiers, served in World War I, 
World War II, and the Korean War. The 
Borinqueneers have been recognized with one 
Medal of Honor, 10 Distinguished Service 
Crosses, more than 250 Silver Stars, over 600 
Bronze Stars, and nearly 3,000 Purple Hearts. 
Yesterday, they receive the highest award 
Congress can bestow. 

Hundreds of these veterans and their fami-
lies have made my district in Central Florida 
their home. I am honored to have been a co- 
sponsor of the legislation that finally awarded 
them the Congressional Gold Medal. I am also 
proud to have urged the President to expedite 
the striking of their Medal, and in accordance 
with Public Law No. 113–120, a single gold 
medal was struck to honor the 65th Infantry 
Regiment. 

This medal honors the lives of soldiers like 
Richard Acosta, a resident of my district. Origi-
nally from Arroyo, Puerto Rico, Mr. Acosta 
bravely fought on the front lines during the 
Battle of Outpost Kelly in Korea. He recounts 
how he almost lost his life when his rifle 
jammed in the middle of the battle and when 
he went to go inform his Lieutenant, he felt the 
whizzing sound of bullets that narrowly passed 
within inches of his head. Immediately taking 
cover, Mr. Acosta continued to battle without a 
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rifle until he was able to reach his Lieutenant 
to get a new one. 

Similarly, the Freytes-Ménendez Brothers, 
Celio, Erasto, and Anı́bal, were among the first 
U.S. troops to engage the enemy when they 
landed in Korea. Dennis Freytes, son of Celio 
Freytes-Ménendez and an advocate for vet-
erans in my district, recounts how his father, 
who served in World War II and Korea, sur-
vived a mortar shot that landed in a foxhole he 
had just left, which sadly killed four of his fel-
low Borinqueneers. For his heroism, Freytes- 
Ménendez was awarded the Combat Infantry-
man Badge and the Bronze Star for Valor. 

I’ve heard countless stories of many brave 
Borinqueneers who did not come back home. 
Rafael Sanchez Saliva, whose family lives in 
my district, served in the 65th Infantry Regi-
ment in Puerto Rico and later in the U.S. Army 
Ranger Regiment. He served two tours in 
Korea and was tragically killed in action by a 
tank mine while serving in Vietnam. 

Puerto Ricans have fought for the United 
States as far back as the American Revolu-
tion, and continue to do so honorably to this 
day. Thousands have given their lives defend-
ing our values of freedom, justice, and equal-
ity, despite enduring decades of segregation 
and second-class treatment. 

It was a privilege to have joined the 
Borinqueneers on a day of recognition and re-
membrance as our nation honored their pio-
neering military service, devotion to duty, and 
many acts of valor in the face of adversity. 

f 

HONORING LAW ENFORCEMENT 

HON. VERN BUCHANAN 
OF FLORIDA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. BUCHANAN. Mr. Speaker, I rise today 
to pay tribute to law enforcement men and 
women who have provided distinctive service 
to the people of Florida’s 16th Congressional 
District. 

Law enforcement is a demanding profession 
that requires sacrifice, courage and a dedica-
tion to serve others. Every day, brave men 
and women put themselves in harm’s way to 
enforce the laws of our society and protect 
public safety. They deserve our gratitude and 
respect. 

Five years ago, I established the 16th Dis-
trict Congressional Law Enforcement Awards, 
CLEA, to give special recognition to law en-
forcement officers, departments, or units for 
exceptional achievement. 

This year, I will present congressional law 
enforcement awards to the following winners 
chosen by an independent panel comprised of 
current and retired law enforcement personnel 
representing a cross-section of the district’s 
law enforcement community. 

Deputy Billie Wilson of the Manatee County 
Sheriff’s Office and Officer Kenneth Simunovic 
of the Bradenton Police Department will re-
ceive the Above and Beyond the Call of Duty 
Award. 

Officer Tim Matthews of the Palmetto Police 
Department, Officer Michael Walker of the 
Holmes Beach Police Department, Sergeant 
Demetri Konstantopoulos of the Sarasota Po-
lice Department, Sergeant Donald Kennard of 
the Sarasota County Sheriff’s Office and De-
tective Jason Friday will receive the Dedica-
tion and Professionalism Award. 

Lieutenant Johnny Yong of the Sarasota 
County Sheriff’s Office, Sergeant Matt Kintigh 
of the North Port Police Department and 
Trooper Barbara Ehrhart of the Florida High-
way Patrol will receive the Career Service 
Award. 

The following Members of the Sarasota Po-
lice Department’s Homeless Outreach Team: 
Captain Kevin Stiff, Lieutenant Lori Jaress, 
Sergeant Michael ‘‘Richie’’ Schwieterman, Offi-
cers David Dubendorf, Matthew Kimball, Mat-
thew Grochowski, Jonathan Misiewicz along 
with Case Managers Sherree Brown, Calvin 
Collins and Joseph Polzak will receive the Unit 
Citation Award. 

Officer John Parisi of the North Port Police 
Department will receive the Preservation of 
Life Award. 

Leaders of the Harvest House in Sarasota; 
Pastor Jim Minor and Executive Director Erin 
Minor will receive the Associate Service 
Award. 

f 

STOPPING RUSSIAN AGGRESSION 
AGAINST NATO ALLIES 

HON. THOMAS MacARTHUR 
OF NEW JERSEY 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. MACARTHUR. Mr. Speaker, I rise today 
to highlight a disturbing trend that deserves in-
creased scrutiny in the wake of Russia’s grow-
ing aggression on its southern and western 
borders. Recently, North Atlantic Treaty Orga-
nization (NATO) Secretary-General Jens 
Stoltenberg met with members of the Senate 
Armed Services and Foreign Relations Com-
mittees to discuss how to counter an assertive 
Russia, a phenomenon he describes as ‘‘a 
chief threat.’’ 

Recent events have led some to question 
the relevance of the NATO alliance. Indeed, 
designations that NATO is obsolete have 
sparked an international debate about the sig-
nificance of the 28-member defense alliance— 
one that has drawn the focus of our nation’s 
top military leaders who have been stalwart in 
their defense of its importance. 

Russia’s aggression has also put increased 
pressure on our NATO ally Turkey. In recent 
years Turkey has witnessed aggression to its 
north in Crimea and Ukraine, to the south in 
Syria, and in Georgia to its east. This has all 
been part of a larger Russian strategy to put 
pressure on NATO’s perimeter in an attempt 
to solidify regional control. 

Turkey lies in the invaluable strategic loca-
tion as the gateway between Europe and the 
Middle East. Now is the time for the United 
States to show strong support for all of our 
NATO allies, and especially Turkey. Vladimir 
Putin understands only one thing and this is 
strength. If we don’t stand with our allies now 
and show strength, then Putin will continue to 
display regional aggression and ultimately may 
threaten one of our NATO allies. We must 
stand with our allies now, more than ever, to 
ensure that security in the region is main-
tained and U.S. interests are secured. 

CELEBRATING THE 100TH ANNI-
VERSARY OF TYRONE CHAMBER 
OF COMMERCE 

HON. BILL SHUSTER 
OF PENNSYLVANIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. SHUSTER. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
honor the 100th anniversary of the Tyrone 
Chamber of Commerce of Tyrone, Pennsyl-
vania. The Chamber, which was started as the 
Tyrone Business Men’s Association, today 
boasts 207 members and continues to grow. 

Since its founding, the Tyrone Chamber has 
been instrumental in advancing countless in-
frastructure projects and backing the World 
Metric Standardization Act. Other achieve-
ments include introducing a higher standard of 
education in the borough and improving 
school playground equipment, train facilities, 
and critical surface transportation infrastruc-
ture. 

Thanks to the Chamber, Tyrone was able to 
secure the Reliance of Manufacturing Com-
pany in 1933 and the Chicago Rivet and Ma-
chine Company in 1948. More recently, the or-
ganization has assisted with opening the 
branch office of the Blair County Motor Club 
(A.A.A.), erecting the ‘‘Welcome to Tyrone’’ 
signs at the entrances into Tyrone, and spon-
soring the Tyrone Community Improvement 
Association in its efforts in the Pennsylvania 
State Chamber of Commerce sponsored Com-
munity Development contest. Their motto from 
1916 still rings true today, as the Chamber 
truly does work for a ‘‘Bigger and Better and 
Busier Tyrone.’’ 

It gives me great pleasure to recognize the 
100-year history and the promising future of 
the Tyrone Chamber of Commerce. I know 
that in the years ahead, they will continue to 
serve the community proudly and advance the 
commercial, industrial, agricultural and civic in-
terests of Tyrone. 

f 

PAYING TRIBUTE TO CAPTAIN 
DAVID A. CHASE, AS HE PRE-
PARES TO RETIRE AFTER 30 
YEARS OF SERVICE TO THE 
UNITED STATES NAVY AND TO 
OUR NATION 

HON. ANDER CRENSHAW 
OF FLORIDA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. CRENSHAW. Mr. Speaker, I rise to pay 
tribute to the incredible service of Captain 
David A. Chase, as he prepares to retire after 
30 years of Commissioned Service to the 
United States Navy and for his extraordinary 
dedication to duty and to the United States of 
America. 

I have worked with Captain Chase person-
ally over the past three years in his capacity 
as Director of the Navy Appropriations Matters 
Office (FMBE) in the Office of the Assistant 
Secretary of the Navy (Financial Management 
and Comptroller), and I would like to share 
some highlights of his fine career. 

Captain Chase graduated from the College 
of the Holy Cross in Worcester, Massachu-
setts, in 1986 with a Bachelor of Arts in Eco-
nomics and received his commission through 
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the Naval Reserve Officer Training Corps pro-
gram. He also holds Masters Degrees from 
the Naval War College and National Defense 
University Eisenhower School. During his illus-
trious Naval career, he commanded the Mine 
Countermeasures Ship USS Avenger (MCM 1) 
from 1999–2001, Guided Missile Frigate USS 
Vandegrift (FFG 48) from 2004–2006 and was 
the Commodore of a squadron of fourteen 
mine warfare ships, their crews, and a com-
mand staff of 85. Highlights of his Command 
tours include deployments to the Mediterra-
nean, Persian Gulf, and Western Pacific, oper-
ating with Kitty Hawk Strike Group as part of 
the Japan-based Forward Deployed Naval 
Forces, and preparing ready and capable 
mine warfare ships and trained crews to sup-
port Seventh and Fifth Fleet operations. 

He also served with distinction in a variety 
of assignments ashore: Flag Aide to Com-
mander Naval Base San Francisco/Com-
mander Logistics Group One; Financial Ana-
lyst on the OPNAV staff (Surface Warfare Di-
rectorate), where he was responsible for de-
veloping shipbuilding budgets; and as a Polit-
ico-Military Planner for the Strategic Plans and 
Policy Directorate, Joint Staff (J5), where he 
developed and oversaw Theater Security Co-
operation activities in Pacific Command area 
of operations. His efforts helped to build and 
strengthen America’s ties with our Southeast 
Asian partners and allies at a critical time in 
our nation’s history. 

In his current assignment as the Director of 
Navy Appropriations Matters Office, during a 
time of significant readiness and manpower 
challenges, he demonstrated exceptional lead-
ership and foresight, engaging Members of the 
Appropriations Committee and its staff to pro-
vide information essential to resourcing the 
Navy for its role as the world’s dominant sea 
power. In an increasingly difficult budget envi-
ronment, Captain Chase provided essential 
support in shepherding four Navy budgets 
through the appropriations process. He served 
our Navy and nation with integrity, insight and 
dedication. My office, the subcommittee staff, 
and I have found him to be a pleasure to work 
with and respect his professionalism. 

There is a saying in the United States Navy 
when a person retires that ‘‘this sailor stood 
the watch,’’ and today, Mr. Speaker, I ask you 
and Members of the House to join me in salut-
ing my friend, Captain David A. Chase, for a 
job well done. He has faithfully stood the 
watch all these years and now his watch 
stands relieved. To Dave, his wife Caroline, 
and his three children Kirsten, Evan, and 
Sophie, we wish them ‘‘Fair Winds and Fol-
lowing Seas.’’ 

f 

TRIBUTE TO IZAAH JB KNOX 

HON. DAVID YOUNG 
OF IOWA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. YOUNG of Iowa. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize and congratulate Izaah JB 
Knox for being named a 2016 Forty Under 40 
honoree by the award-winning central Iowa 
publication, Business Record. 

Since 2000, Business Record has under-
taken an exhaustive annual review to identify 
a standout group of young leaders in the 
Greater Des Moines Area that are making an 

impact in their communities and their careers. 
Each year, forty up-and-coming community 
and business leaders under 40 years of age 
are selected for this prestigious honor based 
on a combined criteria of community involve-
ment and success in their chosen career field. 
The 2016 class of Forty Under 40 honorees 
will join an impressive roster of 640 business 
leaders and growing. 

Izaah serves as the Associate Executive Di-
rector at Urban Dreams as well as the Talent 
Acquisition Program Development Consultant 
at Wellmark Blue Cross Blue Shield. He has 
been tirelessly dedicated throughout his career 
to providing the next generation of young peo-
ple with opportunities that will allow them to 
achieve their goals and become successful. 
He also has served his community through his 
involvement in a number of boards and com-
missions as well as volunteering for local or-
ganizations. His willingness to serve others is 
a true testament to his character as well as 
his Iowa values. 

Mr. Speaker, it is a profound honor to rep-
resent leaders like Izaah in the United States 
Congress and it is with great pride that I rec-
ognize and applaud him for utilizing his talents 
to better both his community and the great 
state of Iowa. I ask that my colleagues in the 
United States House of Representatives join 
me in congratulating Izaah on receiving this 
esteemed designation, thanking those at Busi-
ness Record for their great work, and wishing 
each member of the 2016 Forty Under 40 
class a long and successful career. 

f 

NATIONAL ACADEMY OF FUTURE 
SCIENTISTS AND TECH-
NOLOGISTS—JARED HOLLOWAY 

HON. PETE OLSON 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. OLSON. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
congratulate Jared Holloway from Richmond, 
TX for being accepted into the National Acad-
emy of Future Scientists and Technologists to 
represent the state of Texas at the Congress 
of Future Science and Technology leaders. 

Jared is one of 13 high school honor stu-
dents selected from the Twenty-Second Con-
gressional District of Texas. These students 
were selected as Texas delegates at the Con-
gress of Future Science and Technology 
Leaders. This program was designed for high 
school students to be recognized for their hard 
work in school, as well as to support their as-
pirations of working in a science or technology 
field. The National Academy was founded by 
Richard Rossi and Dr. Robert Darling; Mr. 
Rossi currently serves as president. The Con-
gress is being held at the Tsongas Center at 
the University of Massachusetts, Lowell from 
June 29th through July 1st. Jared was se-
lected by a group of educators to be a dele-
gate for the Congress thanks to his dedication 
to his academic success and goals of pur-
suing science or technology. We are proud of 
Jared and all of his hard work, and know he 
will make Richmond proud. 

On behalf of the Twenty-Second Congres-
sional District of Texas, congratulations again 
to Jared for being accepted into the National 
Academy of Future Scientists and Tech-
nologists. Keep up the great work. 

HONORING MRS. FLORINE LEWIS 

HON. BENNIE G. THOMPSON 
OF MISSISSIPPI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. THOMPSON of Mississippi. Mr. Speak-
er, I rise today to honor a remarkable Unsung 
Hero, Mrs. Florine Lewis. 

For some retired educators, retirement 
means a time to relax and take it easy. Not for 
longtime Holmes County, Mississippi resident, 
Mrs. Florine Lewis. She served the Second 
Congressional District as an outstanding edu-
cator for 37 years. Now retired for 15 years, 
she is still going like the ‘‘Energizer Bunny.’’ 

Mrs. Lewis continues to actively serve her 
community. She volunteers at the UMC Hos-
pital of Holmes County; is active in the 
Holmes County Teachers Association, the 
Mississippi Valley State University Holmes 
County Alumni Chapter, and in her church, 
Asia Missionary Baptist Church of Lexington. 
She annually serves as a Spelling Bee judge 
for the Community Students Learning Center’s 
Spelling Bee contest in which she has re-
ceived several awards. ‘‘I am just always will-
ing to serve where I can and when I can,’’ she 
said. 

In addition to her busy community service, 
Mrs. Lewis is also the principal caregiver for 
her elderly mother, who lives miles away in 
Greenville, Miss. 

The Itta Bena, Mississippi native began her 
teaching career at Montgomery Elementary 
School in Mount Bayou, Mississippi and later 
relocated to Holmes County where she has 
taught at the former Tchula Attendance Center 
(TAC) and the Holmes County Vocational 
Center. She is the widow of the late Robert 
Earl Lewis, who was also a principal and 
teacher in Holmes County. The two of them 
have six children who are adults in various 
professions such as teaching, librarian, busi-
ness and engineering. During her own teach-
ing career, Mrs. Lewis was recognized as a 
STAR teacher. 

Former students and community members 
alike say that whenever they see Mrs. Lewis, 
she always greeted them as ‘‘Florine Lewis.’’ 
She just keeps on going and going and going 
. . . doing what she can to help others, 
never looking for anything in return. She is 
truly an unsung hero. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
in recognizing Mrs. Florine Lewis for her dedi-
cation in serving the community. 

f 

IN MEMORY OF JOHN MCKIBBIN 

HON. JAIME HERRERA BEUTLER 
OF WASHINGTON 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Ms. HERRERA BEUTLER. Mr. Speaker, I 
rise today to honor the life of a beloved resi-
dent of Southwest Washington, John 
McKibbin. John was a respected leader and a 
dedicated community member whose life 
made a lasting impact on our region. 

Respected for his ability to bring people to-
gether, John was a lifelong servant. He began 
his career as a teacher at Columbia River 
High School and went on to serve in the 
Washington State House of Representatives, 
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and then as a Clark County Commissioner. 
However, John’s commitment to his commu-
nity did not end after leaving public office. As 
a business leader, he continued to dedicate 
his time and effort to the community he so 
proudly represented until the end of his life. 

John was a bright light in his hometown of 
Vancouver. He participated in numerous vol-
unteer projects and civic organizations includ-
ing Leadership Clark County, Evergreen Habi-
tat for Humanity, and the Greater Vancouver 
Chamber of Commerce. John’s relentless en-
ergy, tireless passion, and genuine positivity 
spoke to how deeply he cared for his local 
community. 

Today, I want to honor John and the legacy 
of leadership he leaves behind. His dedication 
to making life better for the people in our re-
gion, and his love for his home will endure 
and serve as examples to those who strive to 
make our community a better place to live. 

I pray for peace for John’s family during this 
difficult time. 

f 

COLORADO CHRISTIAN 
UNIVERSITY 

HON. ED PERLMUTTER 
OF COLORADO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. PERLMUTTER. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize and applaud Colorado 
Christian University (CCU) as the Economic 
Developer of the Year and winner of the Gen-
esis Award from the Jefferson County Eco-
nomic Development Corporation. 

The Genesis Award and Economic Devel-
oper of the Year honors a private individual, 
elected official, city, company or organization 
that has contributed to economic vitality of Jef-
ferson County. A private Christian university, 
CCU has an enrollment of 6,000 students and 
currently offers more than 100 undergraduate 
and graduate degree programs for traditional 
and adult students. 

Currently, CCU is in the middle of a six- 
year, $120 million redevelopment to increase 
the number of students and faculty on campus 
and contribute to the overall economy of Lake-
wood. The expansion project will increase the 
campus from 150,000 sq. ft. to more than 
400,000 sq. ft. and will allow for up to 1,800 
student enrollments. 

I extend my deepest congratulations to Col-
orado Christian University for this well-de-
served recognition by Jefferson County EDC. 
Thank you for your contributions to the Jeffer-
son County economy and community. 

f 

IN RECOGNITION OF THE 50TH AN-
NIVERSARY OF THE NATIONAL 
COLLEGIATE HONORS COUNCIL 

HON. PETER A. DeFAZIO 
OF OREGON 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. DEFAZIO. Mr. Speaker, I rise today on 
the House floor to commemorate the 50th an-
niversary of the National Collegiate Honors 
Council. The NCHC, which is dedicated to 
achieving excellence in education in diverse 
subject and curriculum areas, represents over 

800 colleges and universities around the coun-
try and over 800,000 honors students. 

I would also like to honor Lane Community 
College, in my district, on their membership in 
the National Collegiate Honors Council. After 
joining the Council in 2011, the college was 
able to establish multiple honors classes in 
various disciplines in order to promote a liberal 
education approach. Striving to implement an 
honorary program displays the motivation to 
up the academic standards of Lane Commu-
nity College and compete with other institu-
tions. Members of this honor program conduct 
undergraduate research, which is later shared 
with the campus community and public in an 
academic symposium each spring. Several 
findings from these research studies have 
been used by both the college and commu-
nity. 

As graduates of this prestigious honor pro-
gram, students from Lane Community College 
often receive scholarships and transfer to var-
ious institutions in order to complete their de-
gree at a higher level of competency. These 
same students go on to become the future 
leaders of America. 

Congratulations to the National Collegiate 
Honors Council on its 50th anniversary and to 
Lane Community College on their continued 
success in providing exceptional education op-
portunities for their students. 

f 

TRIBUTE TO MR. ROBERT (BOB) 
SIMPSON 

HON. DANNY K. DAVIS 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. DANNY K. DAVIS of Illinois. Mr. Speak-
er, I rise to pay tribute to Mr. Robert Simpson, 
an outstanding labor leader who is being hon-
ored by the Chicago Chapter of the Coalition 
of Black Trade Unionists for a life time of dedi-
cated service and commitment to labor union 
development and progressive causes. Bob’s 
career began in the City of Chicago as a 
Montgomery Ward Catalog House employee 
in 1952. In 1953, he began actively organizing 
employees at Montgomery Ward, served as 
Union Steward and became a member of the 
negotiating committee. His union organizing 
activities were interrupted by two years of 
service in the U.S. Army Signal Corp. and he 
was sent to Germany. 

In 1962, Bob was elected as Trustee of 
Local 743 and assigned as an organizer; in 
1966 he became Director of Organizing for 
Local 743 and in 1972 he became Recording 
Secretary for Local 743. In 1972, Bob was 
elected President of the Chicago Chapter of 
the CBTU and Corresponding Secretary and 
Executive Council of the International Coalition 
of Black Trade Unionists, a title which he cur-
rently holds. In 1983, Bob was Co-Chairman 
of organized labor’s support for Harold Wash-
ington for Mayor of Chicago, in 1984, he was 
elected Vice President of Local 743, in 1985 
arrested in Washington, D.C., demonstrating 
against Apartheid in South Africa, in 1988 
elected President of Teamster Local 743, the 
largest local in the International Teamsters 
representing 23,000 members. 

In 1990 Bob became an International Broth-
erhood of Teamsters Trustee, in 1994 co-lead-
er of the U.S. Labor Leaders Delegation to ob-

serve the first historic South African Election 
Affiliates. He was a National Board Member of 
Operation Push, Board Member of the Team-
sters Black Caucus, Little City Foundation, 
NAACP, A. Philip Randolph Institute and Coa-
lition of Union Women. 

Bob Simpson has never missed a beat; he 
has served on the transition teams of Sec-
retary of State Jim Ryan and Attorney General 
Roland Burris, and he was a close confidante 
of Congressman Charles Hayes and Mayor 
Harold Washington and introduced President 
Barack Obama to the National CBTU when he 
was a State Senator. Since 1952 Bob has 
been actively involved and engaged in any 
labor issue, injustice issue or wherever people 
needed help. He distributes food to needy 
families, has testified before various legislative 
and other public bodies, has picketed and 
been involved with other protest efforts such 
as Black Friday, Occupy Wall Street and Black 
Lives Matter. Mr. Robert (Bob) Simpson has 
been on the Wall for Justice since 1952 and 
will not come down until his time on this earth 
is up. What a dedication, what a commitment, 
what a man and what a life. 

f 

HONORING CAPTAIN TIMOTHY A. 
BROWN 

HON. C.A. DUTCH RUPPERSBERGER 
OF MARYLAND 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. RUPPERSBERGER. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
before you today to honor the life and legacy 
of Captain Timothy A. Brown, a Merchant Ma-
rine who served in the Vietnam War and a 
leader in Maryland’s maritime industry. Cap-
tain Brown served as International President 
of the Masters, Mates & Pilots for more than 
two decades before passing away at the age 
of 73 while living in Maryland. 

Raised in both Ohio and Florida, Captain 
Brown graduated from the U.S. Merchant Ma-
rine Academy in 1965. He then joined the 
Masters, Mates & Pilots (MM&P), splitting his 
time between shipping and attending Graduate 
School at the Wharton School of Business at 
the University of Pennsylvania, where he was 
awarded two degrees in 1974. 

Captain Brown’s first MM&P vessel was the 
SS Fruitvale Hills, sailing as a deck cadet on 
the SS Del Oro for Delta Steamship Lines. He 
first sailed as master aboard the Sealand Con-
sumer for Sealand Service Inc. in 1983. His 
last command as master was aboard the 
same vessel in 1991. 

He then took on a leadership role with the 
MM&P as an insurgent candidate, later serv-
ing the organization as International President 
for six terms. Under his guidance, the badly- 
fractured organization stabilized. 

Captain Brown was a passionate advocate 
and masterful negotiator for the MM&P mem-
bership. Thanks to tireless efforts, Captain 
Brown expanded and improved the healthcare 
plans offered to members, pensioners and 
their families. 

Upon retiring in 2013, Captain Brown left 
the organization with a reputation for its pro-
fessionalism and unity. 

Friends describe Captain Brown as gen-
erous, thoughtful and open-hearted. He was 
considered a mentor and father-figure to many 
young mariners and MM&P staff. 
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While too numerous to mention in their en-

tirety, Captain Brown’s awards and accolades 
include the Admiral of the Ocean Seas Award 
and the Father Lalonde Spirit of the Seas 
Award. He was also admitted to the Port of 
New York and New Jersey’s International Mar-
itime Hall of Fame in 2009 and was named a 
Commodore of the U.S. Maritime by order of 
President Barack Obama. He was named 
President Emeritus of Masters, Mates & Pilots 
by Delegates to the 84th MM&P Convention. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask that you join with me 
today to acknowledge the service and dedica-
tion of Captain Timothy A. Brown to his coun-
try and the entire maritime industry. I humbly 
express my condolences to his friends and 
family and wish them peace and comfort in 
the days ahead. 

f 

HONORING THE BIRTHDAY OF 
JACQUELINE HARPER DOLD 

HON. ROBERT J. DOLD 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. DOLD. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to wish 
my daughter, Harper Dold, a happy birthday. 

Harper turns 14 years old today. She was 
born in Evanston, Illinois and since that day in 
2002, has kept me, her mother, Danielle and 
her younger siblings, Bobby and Honor always 
on our toes. 

Harper was named after Rear Admiral Rob-
ert Harper Shumaker, a true American hero 
that served with the bravest of men, dubbed 
the Alcatraz Gang, during the Vietnam War. 
Harper was also named after her Great- 
Grandmother Jacqueline D’Aversa who immi-
grated to America from Bari, Italy when she 
was only 8 years old. 

Harper brightens every room she walks into 
and makes friends with everyone she meets. 
She enjoys sports and plays competitive soc-
cer and lacrosse. Harper also has many aca-
demic achievements and especially excels in 
her Spanish class. 

I am so proud of Harper and all the things 
she has accomplished—and I can’t wait to see 
what she does next. Happy Birthday, Harper. 

f 

TRIBUTE TO EDWARD SNIDER 

HON. ROBERT A. BRADY 
OF PENNSYLVANIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. BRADY of Pennsylvania. Mr. Speaker, I 
rise today in remembrance of Ed Snider. Mr. 
Snider, the founder and owner of the National 
Hockey League’s Philadelphia Flyers and 
chairman of Comcast-Spectacor, passed away 
this Monday following a two-year battle with 
cancer. 

Although he was born in Washington, Ed 
Snider was a true Philadelphia icon. When, in 
1964, the NHL announced that they would be 
adding six new teams, Ed was quick to see 
the potential for hockey in Philadelphia. His 
Flyers took the ice in 1967, at first to little fan-
fare. However, it did not take long for Philadel-
phians to latch onto their new team. By the 
time the Flyers won back-to-back Stanley 
Cups in 1974 and 1975, the city’s love for the 

game of hockey had been permanently ce-
mented. 

Ed has been the face of the Flyers for near-
ly 50 years, and his passion for the game is 
reflected in the Flyers teams that took the ice 
for him. From the Broad Street Bullies to the 
Legion of Doom line, Ed’s squads always rep-
resented the tough, blue-collar nature of Phila-
delphia. A member of the Hockey Hall of 
Fame’s class of 1988, Mr. Snider has also 
been inducted into the United States Hockey 
Hall of Fame, the Philadelphia Sports Hall of 
Fame, and the Philadelphia Jewish Sports Hall 
of Fame. 

Ed’s contributions to the city of Philadelphia 
extend far beyond the doors of the Wells 
Fargo Center. His Ed Snider Youth Founda-
tion provides after-school, recreational, and 
supplemental educational activities for children 
and families in Philadelphia. Thanks to his 
foundation, countless underprivileged children 
in Philadelphia and Camden have been af-
forded the opportunity to learn and play hock-
ey at no cost. 

Although he won’t be here to see it, Ed’s 
legacy will be on display tonight when the Fly-
ers come to Washington for game one of their 
Stanley Cup Playoffs series against the Cap-
itals. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask that you and my other 
distinguished colleagues join me in honoring 
the life and memory of Ed Snider. 

f 

PAT’S BACKCOUNTRY BEVERAGES 

HON. ED PERLMUTTER 
OF COLORADO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. PERLMUTTER. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize and applaud Pat’s 
Backcountry Beverages for receiving the Busi-
ness Recognition Award from the Jefferson 
County Economic Development Corporation. 

The Business Recognition Award is given to 
companies that show growth in primary em-
ployment, sales and/or capital investment in 
the last year. As a thriving local business, 
Pat’s Backcountry Beverages has developed 
an innovative hybrid brewing technology that 
creates a nearly waterless brew concentrate 
that contains the same flavor of a microbrew. 
It develops microbrew concentrates and port-
able beverage carbonators that are environ-
mentally-responsible and durable for back-
packing and other outdoor uses. The company 
specializes in microbrews but recently 
launched a soda line as well. 

Pat’s Backcountry Beverages recently ex-
panded in Wheat Ridge into a 17,300 sq. ft. 
facility, allowing the company to more than 
double their facility size workforce to 22 em-
ployees. The company expects to grow to 30 
employees in 2016 and add additional manu-
facturing capabilities. 

I extend my deepest congratulations to Pat’s 
Backcountry Beverages for this well-deserved 
recognition by Jefferson County EDC. Thank 
you for your contributions to the Jefferson 
County economy and community. 

TRIBUTE TO JESSICA MALDONADO 

HON. DAVID YOUNG 
OF IOWA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. YOUNG of Iowa. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize and congratulate Jessica 
Maldonado for being named a 2016 Forty 
Under 40 honoree by the award-winning cen-
tral Iowa publication, Business Record. 

Since 2000, Business Record has under-
taken an exhaustive annual review to identify 
a standout group of young leaders in the 
Greater Des Moines Area that are making an 
impact in their communities and their careers. 
Each year, forty up-and-coming community 
and business leaders under 40 years of age 
are selected for this prestigious honor based 
on a combined criteria of community involve-
ment and success in their chosen career field. 
The 2016 class of Forty Under 40 honorees 
will join an impressive roster of 640 business 
leaders and growing. 

As the Public Affairs Manager at 
PolicyWorks, a Des Moines based consulting 
firm, Jessica is dedicated to providing her cli-
ents with high quality customer service as well 
as an outstanding product. She works hand in 
hand with organizations that are working to 
build grassroots supports and public aware-
ness on a number of issues. Jessica is also a 
dedicated member of her community. She vol-
unteers her time to a number of organizations 
including the Community Connect Mentor Pro-
gram as well as Variety—The Children’s Char-
ity. Her willingness to serve others is a true 
testament to her character and to her Iowa 
values. 

Mr. Speaker, it is a profound honor to rep-
resent leaders like Jessica in the United 
States Congress and it is with great pride that 
I recognize and applaud her for utilizing her 
talents to better both her community and the 
great state of Iowa. I ask that my colleagues 
in the United States House of Representatives 
join me in congratulating Jessica on receiving 
this esteemed designation, thanking those at 
Business Record for their great work, and 
wishing each member of the 2016 Forty Under 
40 class a long and successful career. 

f 

NATIONAL ACADEMY OF FUTURE 
SCIENTISTS AND TECH-
NOLOGISTS—DEEPSHIKHA 
KARNA 

HON. PETE OLSON 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. OLSON. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
congratulate Deepshikha Karna from Fresno, 
TX for being accepted into the National Acad-
emy of Future Scientists and Technologists to 
represent the state of Texas at the Congress 
of Future Science and Technology leaders. 

Deepshikha is one of 13 high school honor 
students selected from the Twenty-Second 
Congressional District of Texas. These stu-
dents were selected as Texas delegates at the 
Congress of Future Science and Technology 
Leaders. This program was designed for high 
school students to be recognized for their hard 
work in school, as well as to support their as-
pirations of working in a science or technology 
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field. The National Academy was founded by 
Richard Rossi and Dr. Robert Darling; Mr. 
Rossi currently serves as president. The Con-
gress is being held at the Tsongas Center at 
the University of Massachusetts, Lowell from 
June 29th through July 1st. Deepshikha was 
selected by a group of educators to be a dele-
gate for the Congress thanks to her dedication 
to her academic success and goals of pur-
suing science or technology. We are proud of 
Deepshikha and all of her hard work, and 
know she will make Fresno proud. 

On behalf of the Twenty-Second Congres-
sional District of Texas, congratulations again 
to Deepshikha for being accepted into the Na-
tional Academy of Future Scientists and Tech-
nologists. Keep up the great work. 

f 

HONORING LANIER HIGH SCHOOL 

HON. BENNIE G. THOMPSON 
OF MISSISSIPPI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. THOMPSON of Mississippi. Mr. Speak-
er, I rise today to honor Lanier High School. 
It takes its name from the late, distinguished, 
William Henry Lanier, a former President of 
Alcorn College and the first Supervisor of 
Jackson Colored Public Schools. 

Lanier was born a slave in Huntsville, Ala-
bama in 1851. He attended Tougaloo College, 
Oberlin College and Fisk University and re-
ceived his B.A. degree from Roger Williams 
University. He served as president of Alcorn 
A&M for six years. Lanier taught school in For-
est, Winona, Black Hawk, Carrollton, Yazoo 
City and Jackson. He was principal of the 
Robertson School from 1912–1929. 

Lanier was first organized as a junior-senior 
high school in 1925, providing instruction for 
pupils from the seventh through the twelfth 
grades. A new chapter was added to our his-
tory when, on February 8, 1954, they trans-
ferred from the old Lanier at 136 East Ash 
Street and occupied the new Lanier Junior- 
Senior High School building at 833 West 
Maple Street. On January 27, 1972, the 
United States Fifth Circuit Court of Appeals or-
dered that Lanier School be designated as a 
center for the enrollment of 10th, 11th, and 
12th grade students. In 1991, 9th grade stu-
dents were added to the enrollment. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
in recognizing Lanier High School. 

f 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. ADAM SMITH 
OF WASHINGTON 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. SMITH of Washington. Mr. Speaker, on 
Tuesday, April 12, 2016, I was unable to be 
present for recorded votes. Had I been 
present, I would have voted: ‘‘Yes’’ on roll call 
vote No. 139 (on the motion to suspend the 
rules and pass H.R. 1567, as amended). 
‘‘Yes’’ on roll call vote No. 140 (on the motion 
to suspend the rules and pass H.R. 4676, as 
amended). 

E.L. KENT ELEMENTARY SCHOOL 
NAMED A 2015 BLUE RIBBON 
SCHOOL 

HON. KENNY MARCHANT 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. MARCHANT. Mr. Speaker, I am proud 
to congratulate E.L. Kent Elementary School 
in Carrollton, Texas, for earning the distinction 
of being named one of the nation’s most suc-
cessful schools through the National Blue Rib-
bon Schools Program. 

In 1982, the Department of Education estab-
lished the National Blue Ribbon Schools Pro-
gram to recognize schools for their high or sig-
nificantly improved achievement. The pro-
gram’s goal is to identify the methods of thriv-
ing American schools to inspire others to imi-
tate their successful practices. 

In September of 2015, Secretary of Edu-
cation Arne Duncan named E.L. Kent Elemen-
tary School as a 2015 Blue Ribbon School. 
Schools selected for national honors reflect 
high standards and accountability to their stu-
dents and community. E.L. Kent Elementary 
School remains committed to enhancing the 
quality of learning for its students. The tireless 
work of the school’s educators and families 
cannot go unnoticed, along with the hard work 
of the students who helped earn this award. 

Mr. Speaker, on behalf of the 24th Congres-
sional District of Texas, I ask all my distin-
guished colleagues to join me in congratu-
lating E.L. Kent Elementary School on its ac-
complishment as a National Blue Ribbon 
School. 

f 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. TERRI A. SEWELL 
OF ALABAMA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Ms. SEWELL of Alabama. Mr. Speaker, I 
was unavoidably detained. Had I been 
present, on Roll Call 145, I would have voted 
No. 

f 

75TH ANNIVERSARY OF MACDILL 
AIR FORCE BASE 

HON. KATHY CASTOR 
OF FLORIDA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Ms. CASTOR of Florida. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to commemorate the 75th anniversary of 
MacDill Air Force Base in Tampa Bay. With 
much of the world engulfed in conflict in 1939, 
the War Department selected Tampa to house 
a new military air field which would go on to 
become MacDill Air Force Base. With Tampa’s 
natural and strategic location, MacDill has 
grown and expanded over its 75 years serving 
as a testament to our nation’s military might 
and Tampa’s dedication to supporting the 
brave men and women of the Armed Services. 

Officially activated on April 16, 1941, 
MacDill trained World War II airmen to fly and 
operate bombers including the B–17 Flying 
Fortress and the B–26 Marauder. Throughout 

the Second World War, MacDill saw thou-
sands of servicemen train to lead the force in 
the dangerous skies over Europe. From start 
to finish, MacDill played a critical role in our 
country’s great military achievement. 

After World War II, the bombers gave way 
to fighters when MacDill became a Tactical Air 
Command. The turmoil in the 1960s again 
highlighted the strategic importance of 
MacDill’s location. Throughout the Vietnam 
War and up until the first Gulf War in 1991, 
Tampa became a home for the F–4 Phantoms 
and later F–16 Fighting Falcons. Between 
1979 and 1993, about half of all F–16 fighter 
pilots trained at MacDill Air Force Base. 

Currently, MacDill houses the 6th Air Mobil-
ity Wing and 39 Mission Teammates, including 
U.S. Central Command and U.S. Special Op-
erations Command. MacDill is home to more 
than 13,000 military and civilian personnel and 
about 170,000 retirees live in the Tampa area 
and depend on the base for many necessary 
services. MacDill remains a vital economic 
driver and a source of good paying jobs for 
Tampa Bay residents. MacDill extends the 
global reach of U.S. air power through global 
air refueling and airlift operations and is a mis-
sion our community embraces. 

In facing our nation’s ongoing and future na-
tional security challenges, I am confident that 
MacDill will continue to play a vital role in pro-
tecting the safety of our families and all Ameri-
cans. Tampa is proud to host and I am hon-
ored to represent MacDill Air Force Base 
every day and today on its 75 year anniver-
sary. 

f 

HONORING LILLIE V. DAVIS 

HON. BENNIE G. THOMPSON 
OF MISSISSIPPI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. THOMPSON of Mississippi. Mr. Speak-
er, I rise today to honor Mrs. Lillie V. Thomp-
son Davis. 

Mrs. Lillie V. Thompson Davis, a life time 
resident of Quitman County, MS, has a strong 
belief in God; she is a friend to education, a 
retired school teacher of 42 years, and lives in 
Marks, MS. She has a teaching experience of 
more than forty-two years which include sev-
enteen years as assistant principal, Adult Edu-
cation teacher, teaching in the prison system, 
and in the state of Indiana. She is a graduate 
of Rust College Holly Springs, MS and earned 
a Master of Education from the University of 
MS Oxford, MS. She was one of the first of 
four teachers who taught in an integrated 
school system in an all white school in Marks, 
MS. Mrs. Davis is an advocate for education 
and has tutored students in reading and math 
without a fee, and made generous donations 
to an educational program. She is sustaining 
her teaching career as an advanced adult 
Sunday School teacher at her membership 
church in Marks, MS. 

She initiated the idea to build a much need-
ed gym for the Quitman County Middle 
School, by the passing of a bond issue. The 
first attempt to pass the bond issue failed by 
23 votes in November of 2013, but because of 
her fervent prayers, profound determination, 
and help of many dedicated hard working indi-
viduals, the bond issue of four million dollars 
was tried a second time and passed in No-
vember, 2014. She has been a member of 
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Quitman County School Board since 2006, 
and has worked untiringly trying to bring about 
positive changes for the boys and girls of the 
Quitman County School System. And also 
since she wanted to share her knowledge of 
some undocumented history of the early life of 
Blacks in the Delta, she wrote a book entitled 
‘‘Drifting Into Falcon.’’ 

Mrs. Davis is the mother of three daughters: 
Pamela, Jamesetta and Wanda, who is de-
ceased. She has five grandchildren: Larry, 
Brandon, Darnell, Steve and Ashley; and four 
great grandchildren: Debrisha, Marian, Lauren 
and Laila. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
in recognizing Mrs. Lillie V. Davis because she 
is definitely the epitome of an unsung hero. 

f 

ESSAY BY LAUREN GROVER 

HON. PETE OLSON 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. OLSON. Mr. Speaker, I am privileged to 
interact with some of the brightest students in 
the 22nd Congressional District who serve on 
my Congressional Youth Advisory Council. I 
have gained much by listening to the high 
school students who are the future of this 
great nation. They provide important insight 
from across the political spectrum that sheds 
a light on the concerns of our younger con-
stituents. Giving voice to their priorities will 
hopefully instill a better sense of the impor-
tance of being an active participant in the po-
litical process. Many of the students have writ-
ten short essays on a variety of topics and I 
am pleased to share them with my House col-
leagues. 

Lauren Grover attends Clear Springs High 
School in League City, Texas. The essay topic 
is: Select an important event that has occurred 
in the past year and explain how that event 
has changed/shaped our country. 

In this past year there have been numerous 
significant events that have transpired and 
while many of them have shaped our country 
as a whole; I believe that there is one in par-
ticular that has changed our country by 
stating something that for a while has been 
suppressed. The Supreme Court case 
Obergefell vs. Hodges or as many people 
know it, the legalization of same sex mar-
riage. While many people believe that it has 
caused the people to choose sides, I strongly 
believe that it has actually allowed people to 
come together in different ways and has 
slowly started to allow for more tolerance. 
Before this case, many people believed that 
implementing rules such as ‘‘don’t ask, don’t 
tell’’ would take care of awkward situations 
but by allowing the LGBT community to 
have legal marriage opportunities it will 
bring a new outlook for a new generation. 
This takes equality to the next level by al-
lowing anyone and everyone to feel that they 
have the same rights as everyone else. As the 
younger generations become older the toler-
ance of the entire country will be greater. In 
the beginning the freedom was strictly 
meant for certain people which allowed for 
slavery and segregation which was later un-
derstood as being wrong to look down upon a 
person because of their skin color, then it 
was woman’s rights which later turned into 
woman becoming an important role model 
and no longer living in a ‘‘man’s world’’, and 
now the right to choose who will be able to 
love who comes into play and allowing ev-

eryone to have the same opportunities to be 
who they want to be. Everyone has the right 
to choose which path they want to travel 
without the fear that society will not ap-
prove of their decision. This country has had 
many ups and downs in the fight for freedom 
but the shape is becoming less strict and 
more accepting. Not only has the country be-
come more tolerant but also open minded. 
The world is changing and the country is 
moving along with it. The amount of free-
dom given is in the hands of the people and 
it is their choice what happens with it. 

f 

PRESCIENT 

HON. ED PERLMUTTER 
OF COLORADO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. PERLMUTTER. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize and applaud Prescient for 
receiving a Business Recognition Award from 
the Jefferson County Economic Development 
Corporation. 

Prescient offers a fully integrated design en-
gineering and construction solution, including 
3D virtual model system, welding robots, and 
CNC drilling machines allowing for industry- 
leading levels of material efficiency. Prescient 
has worked on the Colorado Christian Univer-
sity residence hall and the Hyatt House in 
Belmar. 

The Business Recognition Award is given to 
companies that show growth in primary em-
ployment, sales and/or capital investment in 
the last year. Prescient is well-deserving of 
this award for their upcoming relocation and 
expansion of their manufacturing operations in 
Arvada which will bring 250 high-paying jobs 
to the county and $8.9 million in capital invest-
ment to our community. The new facility is 
owned, and partially occupied by the Sorin 
Group, which has also decided to relocate 
their operations and 300-plus employees to 
Jefferson County. 

I extend my deepest congratulations to Pre-
scient for this well-deserved recognition by 
Jefferson County EDC. Thank you for your 
contributions to the Jefferson County economy 
and community. 

f 

TRIBUTE TO KOLBY JONES 

HON. DAVID YOUNG 
OF IOWA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. YOUNG of Iowa. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize and congratulate Kolby 
Jones for being named a 2016 Forty Under 40 
honoree by the award-winning central Iowa 
publication, Business Record. 

Since 2000, Business Record has under-
taken an exhaustive annual review to identify 
a standout group of young leaders in the 
Greater Des Moines Area that are making an 
impact in their communities and their careers. 
Each year, forty up-and-coming community 
and business leaders under 40 years of age 
are selected for this prestigious honor based 
on a combined criteria of community involve-
ment and success in their chosen career field. 
The 2016 class of Forty Under 40 honorees 
will join an impressive roster of 640 business 
leaders and growing. 

As the Director of Business Development at 
Ecosystem Services Exchange and the owner 
of a new restaurant, Kolby certainly does not 
find himself with much spare time. He has 
been tirelessly dedicated to improving water 
quality within the state of Iowa by promoting 
better practices that focus on drain tile line 
management. Kolby is also civically engaged 
in his community by chairing the Polo on the 
Green organization that has grown in its chari-
table donations each of the three years he has 
served. His work ethic and dedication to civic 
engagement is a true testament to his char-
acter and Iowa values. 

Mr. Speaker, it is a profound honor to rep-
resent leaders like Kolby in the United States 
Congress and it is with great pride that I rec-
ognize and applaud him for utilizing his talents 
to better both his community and the great 
state of Iowa. I ask that my colleagues in the 
United States House of Representatives join 
me in congratulating Kolby on receiving this 
esteemed designation, thanking those at Busi-
ness Record for their great work, and wishing 
each member of the 2016 Forty Under 40 
class a long and successful career. 

f 

TWO-YEAR ANNIVERSARY OF THE 
NIGERIAN GIRLS KIDNAPPING 

HON. DONALD M. PAYNE, JR. 
OF NEW JERSEY 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. PAYNE. Mr. Speaker, today marks two 
years since the terrorist group Boko Haram 
abducted nearly 300 Nigerian school girls from 
their school in the middle of the night. Most of 
those girls have not been seen or heard from 
since. 

Boko Haram has abducted, imprisoned, and 
violated countless women and girls in Nigeria 
and surrounding countries. 

They have displaced more than 2 million 
people, including 1.4 million children, who 
have seen their homes destroyed, their fami-
lies brutally killed, their lives torn apart. 

In 2014, Boko Haram was responsible for 
nearly seven thousand deaths, making it 
deadlier than any other terrorist group, includ-
ing ISIS. 

But amid all the horrors in the world, the 
media and the global community have largely 
remained silent about Boko Haram’s brutal-
ities. 

As a member of the House Committee on 
Homeland Security, I continue to advocate for 
increased attention to Boko Haram, knowing 
that the atrocities perpetrated by Boko Haram 
could very well cause further instability 
throughout the region and have significant im-
plications for U.S. national security. 

Earlier this year, I called for a committee 
hearing to explore the issues around Boko 
Haram. We have a moral responsibility to 
work toward the elimination of this terrorist 
group. Inaction is incompatible with our com-
mitment to human rights. 

Those who choose to ignore the ongoing 
atrocities committed by Boko Haram look at 
Africa and see instability and strife. Those of 
us here today look and see these kidnapped 
girls, and we think about what would happen 
to our own children if they were taken from us. 

It is time for all of us to see these girls not 
as a burden of another nation, but as a re-
sponsibility of our own. It is time for us to help 
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secure justice on their behalf and their safe re-
turn to their families. 

f 

TRIBUTE TO STEPHEN LAWSON 

HON. JEFF DENHAM 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. DENHAM. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
acknowledge Stephen Lawson, Team Leader 
at the Modesto Vet Center, for his nine years 
of outstanding service to our nation’s heroes 
and the Modesto community. Stephen has an-
nounced that he will be retiring on April 29, 
2016. 

In 1969, Stephen enlisted in the U.S. Navy 
and served as a Corpsman. After being honor-
ably discharged in 1973 he found his home in 
the heart of the San Joaquin Valley, in Merced 
California. 

After his service in the military, Stephen’s 
first job was at the Merced College Veterans 
Office where he found a position working with 
veterans returning home and was in charge of 
the Outreach and Peer counseling. In this ca-
pacity, Stephen provided outstanding service 
to many veterans who were in need of his 
help and guidance. 

In 1984, Stephen graduated from Fresno 
State University with a Master’s Degree in Re-
habilitation Psychology. He found a passion in 
helping his fellow veterans and furthered his 
career by working as a Rehabilitation Coun-
selor at a large counseling firm. 

Eventually, Stephen started Lawson Profes-
sional Counseling Corp. Under his leadership, 
the company grew to 50 employees and 10 of-
fices throughout the Central Valley. On No-
vember 19, 2007, Stephen began at the Mo-
desto Vet Center and was appointed Team 
Leader. Stephen always aimed to assure that 
veterans received the highest standard of 
care. 

Mr. Speaker, please join me in honoring 
Stephen Lawson for his many years of service 
and outstanding contributions to the veteran 
community as well as our country. 

f 

TRIBUTE TO ARTHUR ROBERT 
SEIDLER 

HON. KEN CALVERT 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. CALVERT. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
honor and pay tribute to the remarkable Arthur 
‘‘Art’’ Robert Seidler who passed away in Cali-
fornia on Wednesday, March 30, 2016. Art 
was a pillar of the community in Corona, Cali-
fornia, and he will be deeply missed. 

As a child, Art moved from Chicago, Illinois, 
to Glen Avon in Riverside County, California. 
After attending Riverside Poly High School, Art 
enlisted in the Army Air Corps in March of 
1942, where he would ultimately fly B25 Me-
dium Range bomber planes. In a highlight of 
his time in military service, Art was given or-
ders to fly a brand new B25 from San Fran-
cisco to Hawaii, where it would be outfitted for 
combat. Art immediately flew the new plane 
and buzzed the house of his girlfriend Patricia 
Smith, who later became his wife and mother 
to his three children Kurt, Trudy, and Robert. 

Following his military service, Art went to 
college at the University of Southern California 
where he obtained an undergraduate degree 
in business and a law degree. After passing 
the California State Bar, Art worked for the 
Riverside District Attorney and later joined the 
Ganahl and Ganahl law firm in Corona. Even-
tually Art started his own law practice along-
side his son, Kurt, where he practiced law for 
the next thirty-six years. As an active member 
of the Corona community, Art was a dedicated 
member of the Corona Elks Club on East 
Sixth. 

The way in which Art lived his life should 
serve as a reminder that the power of an indi-
vidual with drive, perseverance and a strong 
work-ethic can do great things. His dedication 
to his work, family, and community are a tes-
tament to a life lived well and a legacy that will 
continue. I was proud to call Art my friend and 
I will deeply miss him. I extend my condo-
lences to Art’s family and friends; although Art 
may be gone, the light and goodness he 
brought to the world remains and will never be 
forgotten. 

f 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. TIM MURPHY 
OF PENNSYLVANIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. MURPHY of Pennsylvania. Mr. Speaker, 
on roll call no. 141, had I been present, I 
would have voted Yes. 

f 

RECOGNIZING RECIPIENTS OF THE 
IOWA RESTAURANT ASSOCIA-
TION’S FIRST QUARTER 2016 
STARS OF HOSPITALITY PRO-
GRAM 

HON. STEVE KING 
OF IOWA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. KING of Iowa. Mr. Speaker, I.would like 
to recognize Matthew Rumeliote, Pam Bar-
tholomew, Cindy Papouchis and Donna 
Meacham with Northwestern Steakhouse, 
Mason City. These four outstanding individuals 
are recipients of the Iowa Restaurant Associa-
tion’s First Quarter 2016 Stars of Hospitality 
Program. 

The Iowa Restaurant Association’s Stars of 
Hospitality Program celebrates individuals who 
have made a career in the restaurant by work-
ing at a single establishment and/or for a spe-
cific company for more than 20 years. The 
Program recognizes the importance of these 
team members to their employer, while also 
celebrating the professionalism they display 
daily. 

In a meeting in my Washington, D.C. office, 
I was told about the perseverance and work 
ethic of the recipients. The stories brought a 
smile to my face because wherever we go, in- 
state, out-of-state or abroad, Iowans are well- 
known for their hard work and pull yourself up 
by your bootstraps mentality. 

I am also grateful to the numerous res-
taurants across our state and our nation that 
provide varied opportunities, good-paying jobs 
and upward mobility for millions of Americans. 

The contribution these businesses make to 
our market and culture should be acknowl-
edged by all and remembered by lawmakers 
when we craft policy that impacts the res-
taurant industry. Overly zealous regulation that 
harms hardworking business also diminishes 
opportunities for hardworking individuals, 
those like Matthew, Pam, Cindy and Donna. 

Mr. Speaker, I am thankful for these individ-
uals, businesses and the opportunity to recog-
nize American success. In our nation, if you 
work hard, you can accomplish much. We 
need to make sure it stays that way. 

f 

REED GROUP 

HON. ED PERLMUTTER 
OF COLORADO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. PERLMUTTER. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize and applaud Reed Group 
for receiving a Business Recognition Award 
from the Jefferson County Economic Develop-
ment Corporation. 

The Business Recognition Award is given to 
companies that show growth in primary em-
ployment, sales and/or capital investment in 
the last year. Providing extended leave man-
agement services for public and private orga-
nizations, the company helps organizations re-
duce the cost, compliance risk and complexity 
of employee absence. Its products and serv-
ices address FMLA, ADA, state and other 
leave laws, worker’s compensation and short- 
term and long-term disability programs. 

Currently, Reed Group employs 530 people 
nationwide including 442 people at its head-
quarters in Westminster. The ever-changing 
business environment means more employers 
are actively managing employee absence as a 
way to improve operations and drive better re-
sults. Because of this, Reed Group is planning 
to add an additional 150 employees over the 
next 3–5 years. During 2015, the company 
hired 77 employees, which included nurses, IT 
specialists and customer service representa-
tives. In 2016, due to a major acquisition, the 
company will add another 200 employees 
making it the second largest extended-leave 
management services provider in the nation. 

I extend my deepest congratulations to 
Reed Group for this well-deserved recognition 
by Jefferson County EDC. Thank you for your 
contributions to the Jefferson County economy 
and community. 

f 

ESSAY BY MARSHALL FOSTER 

HON. PETE OLSON 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. OLSON. Mr. Speaker, I am privileged to 
interact with some of the brightest students in 
the 22nd Congressional District who serve on 
my Congressional Youth Advisory Council. I 
have gained much by listening to the high 
school students who are the future of this 
great nation. They provide important insight 
from across the political spectrum that sheds 
a light on the concerns of our younger con-
stituents. Giving voice to their priorities will 
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hopefully instill a better sense of the impor-
tance of being an active participant in the po-
litical process. Many of the students have writ-
ten short essays on a variety of topics and I 
am pleased to share them with my House col-
leagues. 

Marshall Foster attends Dawson High 
School in Pearland, Texas. The essay topic is: 
Select an important event that has occurred in 
the past year and explain how that event has 
changed/shaped our country. 

This past year, President Barack Obama 
signed a nuclear agreement with Iranian 
leaders and other world leaders that would 
lift economic sanctions off of Iran in return 
for Iran’s compliance concerning nuclear ac-
tivities. This deal was put into place under 
the extremely dangerous mindset that a bad 
deal is better than no deal. President Obama 
and his administration have basically writ-
ten a large check to a corrupt Iranian gov-
ernment, a government that funds and har-
bors terrorists, in return for their compli-
ance with the rules they are already sup-
posed to be following. 

This agreement severely weakens our great 
country and empowers Iran. We know that 
Iran is a radical Islamic state and yet this 
deal legitimizes Iran’s nuclear program. We 
are now allowing Iran to continue to enrich 
uranium, after years of insisting they cease. 
The deal also allows Iran to keep over 6,000 
centrifuges, something that will accelerate 
their capability to enrich the uranium. 
President Obama’s promise that ‘‘if Iran 
cheats, the world will know it’’ is an empty 
one. Iran has proven time and time again 
that they have no problem violating agree-
ments when it proves beneficial to them. Our 
inspections will most likely prove to be too 
little, too late to stop their illegal activities. 
In short, the deal provides only limited and 
unenforceable restraints on Iran’s nuclear 
advancements while at the same time pro-
viding them with relief of economic sanc-
tions. 

The world is watching. This deal makes 
the United States of America, the country 
who should be viewed as the greatest power 
in the world, look weak. We have made a 
deal with a country led by a man who refers 
to us as ‘‘The Great Satan’’ and funds the 
terrorist groups that call for the destruction 
of our nation. Iran has continually shown 
that they do not want to establish peaceful 
relations with the United States while they 
are fighting their ‘‘Holy War’’ against the 
West. We are giving power to a country who 
is by most seen as our most unpredictable 
and biggest nuclear threat. Our president 
and his administration have jeopardized the 
safety of our own country, as well as the 
safety of our allies. However, when being op-
timistic, it is possible that this display of 
weakness shown by the current president 
will show the American people that we need 
a stronger and smarter Commander in Chief. 

f 

HONORING JERUSALEM OUTREACH 
CHILD & ADULT LEARNING CEN-
TER 

HON. BENNIE G. THOMPSON 
OF MISSISSIPPI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. THOMPSON of Mississippi. Mr. Speak-
er, I rise today to honor the Jerusalem Out-
reach Child and Adult Learning Center in 
Charleston, MS. It is locally referred to as 
JOCI (Jerusalem Outreach Center Incor-
porated). 

JOCI was established as a nonprofit organi-
zation in the year 2000. JOCI was one of the 
partners in a county wide effort to provide 
service to citizens living in hard to reach and 
underserved communities in Tallahatchie 
County like Paynes and Glendora. JOCI’s goal 
is to meet the educational and health and so-
cial welfare needs of both children and adults 
regardless of race. Their partner Glendora 
Economic and Community Development Cor-
poration (GECDCo) focused on the develop-
ment needs of the communities like housing, 
recreation, jobs, and more. 

In order to achieve the above goals JOCI 
hosts health fairs and provides a long list of 
services. The services include, but are not lim-
ited to: personal counseling, referrals to out-
side resources, depending on the issue; social 
therapy for special needs clients; child care; 
after school care and services; educational 
classes; tutoring; and more. Since 2000, 
JOCI’s record of achievement has attracted 
new partners to their effort: Mississippi State 
University Early Childhood Institute, Quality 
Stars, the Department of Human Services, 
and the Tallahatchie Early Learning Alliance 
(TELA). 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
in recognizing the Jerusalem Outreach Child & 
Adult Learning Center in Charleston, MS for 
their work in those hard to reach communities 
in Tallahatchie County, MS. 

f 

TRIBUTE TO NOREEN OTTO 

HON. DAVID YOUNG 
OF IOWA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. YOUNG of Iowa. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize and congratulate Noreen 
Otto for being named a 2016 Forty Under 40 
honoree by the award-winning central Iowa 
publication, Business Record. 

Since 2000, Business Record has under-
taken an exhaustive annual review to identify 
a standout group of young leaders in the 
Greater Des Moines Area that are making an 
impact in their communities and their careers. 
Each year, forty up-and-coming community 
and business leaders under 40 years of age 
are selected for this prestigious honor based 
on a combined criteria of community involve-
ment and success in their chosen career field. 
The 2016 class of Forty Under 40 honorees 
will join an impressive roster of 640 business 
leaders and growing. 

As the Vice President for Government Rela-
tions at Hy-Vee, Noreen has been committed 
to helping stores across the Midwest be as 
successful as possible. Her drive to continu-
ously learn more about her company, how it 
works, and how she can better serve it has 
led to her success. She is also a dedicated 
member of her community, as she serves on 
three separate nonprofit boards as well as re-
cently being appointed to the Jasper County 
Board of Review. Her willingness to serve oth-
ers and dedication to community involvement 
is a true testament to her Iowa values. 

Mr. Speaker, it is a profound honor to rep-
resent leaders like Noreen in the United 
States Congress and it is with great pride that 
I recognize and applaud her for utilizing her 
talents to better both her community and the 
great state of Iowa. I ask that my colleagues 

in the United States House of Representatives 
join me in congratulating Noreen on receiving 
this esteemed designation, thanking those at 
Business Record for their great work, and 
wishing each member of the 2016 Forty Under 
40 class a long and successful career. 

f 

CONGRATULATIONS ON THE 37TH 
ANNIVERSARY OF THE ENACT-
MENT OF THE TAIWAN RELA-
TIONS ACT 

HON. CHARLES J. ‘‘CHUCK’’ 
FLEISCHMANN 
OF TENNESSEE 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. FLEISCHMANN. Mr. Speaker, on April 
10th, the United States and Taiwan celebrated 
the 37th anniversary of the enactment of the 
Taiwan Relations Act (TRA). This U.S. law, 
passed in 1979, codifies the enduring strength 
of the relationship between our two great peo-
ples. 

Taiwan is one of America’s oldest and most 
dependable partners in Asia. The U.S.-Taiwan 
relationship is based on our shared values 
and our common interest in stability and pros-
perity in East Asia. Taiwan is a young democ-
racy, but its people have built a prosperous 
and free society with strong institutions, worthy 
of emulation and envy. 

I would also like to highlight that U.S.-Tai-
wan relations have been at its best since 
1979, not only demonstrated at the govern-
ment-to-government level, but also in 
grassroot and people-to-people connection. 
Just take our bilateral trade for example. 
Seven years ago this island of 23 million peo-
ple was our 15th largest export partner. Now, 
Taiwan has grown to become our 9th largest 
overall trading partner and our 7th largest des-
tination for agricultural exports. Also, Taiwan is 
the 5th largest export market for Asia in my 
home state of Tennessee. Moreover, Taiwan 
participated in the U.S. Visa Waiver Program 
in 2012. As a result, travel for business and 
pleasure from Taiwan to the United States 
jumped 35 percent in 2013 alone. With these 
robust and strong connections, I am not sur-
prised that in the past three years there were 
40 state legislative chambers that passed res-
olutions in support of our close relationship 
with Taiwan. I am proud that Tennessee was 
one of them and has the sister-state relation-
ship with Taiwan. 

As our focus on the Asia-Pacific increases, 
we will maintain our commitment to TRA and 
continue to support Taiwan’s freedom, democ-
racy, and economic prosperity. 

f 

IN HONOR OF THE WYOMING 
STATE SOCIETY, DAUGHTERS OF 
THE AMERICAN REVOLUTION 

HON. CYNTHIA M. LUMMIS 
OF WYOMING 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mrs. LUMMIS. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize the Wyoming State Society, Daugh-
ters of the American Revolution, which will 
hold its one hundred and first annual con-
ference on May 20–22, 2016 in Thermopolis, 
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Wyoming. Nearly one hundred members will 
attend, including State Regent Susan Haines 
as well as the national organization’s Presi-
dent General Lynn Forney Young. As part of 
the National Society, Daughters of the Amer-
ican Revolution, the Wyoming State Society, 
Daughters of the American Revolution is a vol-
unteer organization comprised of women who 
can prove lineal descent from a patriot of the 
American Revolution. The Wyoming State So-
ciety has eleven chapters, with some five hun-
dred members statewide. Its mission of his-
toric preservation, promotion of education, and 
encouragement of patriotic activities improves 
the communities in which we live. These dedi-
cated women contribute their time and re-
sources working with school groups and vet-
erans all over the state. They also welcome 
new American citizens at naturalization cere-
monies held in Wyoming. 

Each chapter in the State Society has a 
unique connection to the local community and 
its history. For instance, in Thermopolis, where 
this year’s conference will be held, the local 
chapter is named for Chief Washakie of the 
Shoshone Tribe. In 1896, Chief Washakie, 
along with Chief Sharp Nose of the Arapaho 
Tribe, sold land encompassing the local min-
eral hot springs to the United States govern-
ment. He insisted a portion of the sale be 
used to create an area for public use, which 
resulted in the creation of Hot Springs State 
Park in 1897. Each year, the Washakie Chap-
ter holds The Gift of the Waters Pageant to 
commemorate Chief Washakie’s gift of the hot 
springs. It is my honor to acknowledge this 
and the many other contributions to society 
the women of the Daughters of the American 
Revolution have made throughout history, and 
continue to make today. 

f 

HONORING MEMBERS OF THE WIN-
TERS MIDDLE SCHOOL ART 
CLASS 

HON. JOHN GARAMENDI 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. GARAMENDI. Mr. Speaker, we rise to 
recognize and honor the members of the Win-
ters Middle School Art Class for their contribu-
tion to the designation ceremony of the 
Berryessa Snow Mountain Monument by 
President Barack Obama on July 10, 2015. 

This outstanding accomplishment was made 
possible the tireless work of countless advo-
cates. Their commitment to engaging friends, 
colleagues, local residents, businesses, stake-
holders across the country, and policymakers 
in a coordinated effort to achieve permanent 
protection was critical to the establishment of 
the Monument. 

Now, the Berryessa Snow Mountain Monu-
ment may be counted among the hundreds of 
pristine parks across the country that rep-
resent America’s most treasured public re-
sources. The region’s unique geological for-
mations will play host for the world’s scientists 
for years to come. Centuries-old archeological 
sites will draw curious historians and research-
ers as they piece together the stories of gen-
erations past. And avid bikers, hikers, camp-
ers, horsemen and women and sportsmen and 
women will be able to enjoy this landmark that 
is now forever open and accessible to outdoor 

enthusiasts from Northern California and be-
yond. 

The Berryessa Snow Mountain Monument 
serves as proof of the value of the Antiquities 
Act and the power of the Executive to protect 
these lands in the face of inaction by Con-
gress. After extensive input from interested 
parties and substantial evidence of this re-
gion’s value, the Obama Administration hon-
ored the support of stakeholders, and the 
gravity of conservation. 

The legacy of public lands is one of the 
most important we can leave for future gen-
erations. The Berryessa Snow Mountain 
Monument is a critical piece of a preservation 
system that stretches from the Hawaiian Is-
lands to the Maine Coast. We’d like to recog-
nize the students of the Winters Middle School 
Art Class—Madison Duarte, Cinthia Garnica, 
Amaya Jimenez, Yesenia Rodriguez, Montana 
Maggenti, Victor Ayala, Leiayla Juarez, Jozlyn 
Rooney, Sofia Chavez, April Quezada, Jaime 
Mora, Alexis Biasi, Evan Barnett, Jaxson 
Davis, Crystal Cortex, Samatha Salgado and 
Asma Nuristani—for their part in the beautiful 
art work displayed at the designation cere-
mony. 

f 

EQUAL PAY DAY 2016 

HON. JOYCE BEATTY 
OF OHIO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mrs. BEATTY. Mr. Speaker, April 12, 2016, 
our nation marked Equal Pay Day, a day that 
symbolizes when, now four months into the 
new year, women’s wages finally catch up to 
what their male counterparts earned during 
the previous year. 

On June 10th, 1963, President John F Ken-
nedy signed the Equal Pay Act, which estab-
lished the principle of equal pay for equal work 
for women in the workforce. 

Yet, sadly, more than 50 years later, women 
on average earn 79 cents for every dollar 
earned by men. 

African-American women fare even worse, 
earning only 64 cents for every dollar earned 
by white, non-Hispanic men. 

Today, families rely increasingly on wom-
en’s wages to make ends meet, and with less 
take-home pay, women have less money to 
cover the everyday needs of their families. 

In the spirit of Equal Pay Day 2016, I call 
upon Congressional Republicans to work with 
Democrats in getting the long-overdue Pay-
check Fairness Act, H.R. 1619, enacted into 
law. 

Mr. Speaker, When Women Succeed, 
America Succeeds and our economy suc-
ceeds. 

f 

MAJORITY RULE ESSAY BY 
NANDAN MARWAHA 

HON. PETE OLSON 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. OLSON. Mr. Speaker, I am privileged to 
interact with some of the brightest students in 
the 22nd Congressional District who serve on 
my Congressional Youth Advisory Council. I 

have gained much by listening to the high 
school students who are the future of this 
great nation. They provide important insight 
from across the political spectrum that sheds 
a light on the concerns of our younger con-
stituents. Giving voice to their priorities will 
hopefully instill a better sense of the impor-
tance of being an active participant in the po-
litical process. Many of the students have writ-
ten short essays on a variety of topics and I 
am pleased to share them with my House col-
leagues. 

Nandan Marwaha attends Clements High 
School in Sugar Land, Texas. The essay topic 
is: Majority Rule. 

The idea that public policy makers have to 
justify their actions to the general public is 
one that was around long before the United 
States of America. It seems that the best 
way for this justification to happen is a basic 
utilitarian ethic, an ends-based method-
ology. It states that the action that should 
follow is one that promotes the greatest 
good for the greatest number. In other 
words, if the majority of people benefit from, 
or agree with, an action it ought morally be 
the one that is taken. This ethic applies to 
the majority rule system in the United 
States federal government, as utilitarianism 
clearly serves as a basis for this system. 

However, we must place side-constraints 
on this theory in order to help the minori-
ties, as we cannot just dismiss the ideas of 
49% of the population. As a policymaker, I 
would take into account the views of the mi-
norities in order to prevent their systematic 
oppression. Moreover, the perspectives of the 
minorities bring a new viewpoint to the 
table, and allow for government officials to 
solve societal ills. Thus, if was ever to be 
part of the political machine, I would accept 
the views of the majority alongside the views 
of the minorities as both have an important 
role and carry equal weights. I would serve 
as a trustee, combining the different views 
to form a more comprehensive plan that all 
people can agree with. I would also push for 
more collaboration between the minorities 
and majorities in order to make a com-
promise that reaches everyone’s needs. 

Not only does the idea of majority rule af-
fect public policy changes, but also the gov-
ernmental system itself. For example, in a 
presidential election, the candidate who pro-
duces the most amounts of votes gains all 
the electoral votes from that state, a ‘‘win-
ner-take-all’’ system. This serves as proof 
that the majority rule system gives too 
much power to the 51%. Not only that, but in 
the House of Representatives we see that a 
majority is able to control nearly all the ac-
tions of the government. We cannot simply 
ignore the voices of the minorities; they still 
play a vital role in the government. 

Though majority rule has its fair share of 
benefits, it also has an equitable amount of 
flaws. However, the government obligation is 
to serve and please as many of its constitu-
ents as it can, so majority rule serves as the 
best ideal for any governmental system. 

f 

TRIBUTE TO ZACH NUNN 

HON. DAVID YOUNG 
OF IOWA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. YOUNG of Iowa. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize and congratulate Zach 
Nunn for being named a 2016 Forty Under 40 
honoree by the award-winning central Iowa 
publication, Business Record. 

Since 2000, Business Record has under-
taken an exhaustive annual review to identify 
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a standout group of young leaders in the 
Greater Des Moines Area that are making an 
impact in their communities and their careers. 
Each year, forty up-and-coming community 
and business leaders under 40 years of age 
are selected for this prestigious honor based 
on a combined criteria of community involve-
ment and success in their chosen career field. 
The 2016 class of Forty Under 40 honorees 
will join an impressive roster of 640 business 
leaders and growing. 

As a state representative, cyber entre-
preneur at SimSpace Corporation, and as a 
Major in the U.S. Air Force, Zach certainly 
finds himself with little spare time. He works 
tirelessly in the Iowa Legislature to promote 
the State of Iowa and increase economic op-
portunities both domestically and abroad. Zach 
is also dedicated to improving relationships 
among public and private entities so we are 
able to protect businesses and government 
from cyber threats. His dedication to the State 
of Iowa and our country are a true testament 
to his Iowa values. 

Mr. Speaker, it is a profound honor to rep-
resent leaders like Zach in the United States 
Congress and it is with great pride that I rec-
ognize and applaud him for utilizing his talents 
to better both his community and the great 
state of Iowa. I ask that my colleagues in the 
United States House of Representatives join 
me in congratulating Zach on receiving this 
esteemed designation, thanking those at Busi-
ness Record for their great work, and wishing 
each member of the 2016 Forty Under 40 
class a long and successful career. 

f 

HONORING MR. HAROLD WARD, JR. 

HON. BENNIE G. THOMPSON 
OF MISSISSIPPI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. THOMPSON of Mississippi. Mr. Speak-
er, I rise today to honor a remarkable Unsung 
Hero, Mr. Harold Ward, Jr., a resident of 
Winstonville, Mississippi. 

Harold Ward, Jr. was born and raised in the 
small town of Mound Bayou, Mississippi, 
where he graduated from John F. Kennedy 
Memorial High School in 1999. After grad-
uating from high school, Harold attended 
Coahoma Community College in Clarksdale, 
Mississippi, and Mississippi Valley State Uni-
versity in Itta Bena, Mississippi. Harold is a 
member of Mount Olive Missionary Baptist 
Church in Mound Bayou. He is the son of 
Judge Harold Ward Sr. and Patricia White- 
Ward; the youngest of four children: Ms. 
Chauncila M. Ward (deceased), Dr. Kendria 
Ward, and Attorney Yumekia Ward; the grand-
son of the late Napoleon White Sr. and Mrs. 
Earline J. Hill, Reverend Henry Ward and Mrs. 
Iola Ward. 

Mr. Ward was born with sickle cell disease. 
At the age of 25, Harold’s oldest sister, 
Chauncila, passed away from complications of 
sickle cell disease. Sickle Cell Disease is an 
inherited blood disorder that affects nearly 
100,000 Americans. Sickle Cell Disease 
causes red blood cells to form into crescent 
shapes like sickles that cuts off the oxygen 
supply to the blood causing excruciating pain. 
Even though Mr. Ward suffers from this debili-
tating disease, he does not allow it to com-
pletely make him bedridden and on his good 
days he does volunteer work. 

Always unselfish with his time and im-
mensely involved with community service ac-
tivities in the City of Mound Bayou and the 
town of Winstonville, Mississippi. Mr. Ward 
has been a constant inspiration to others. 

In 2007, he began volunteering his services 
at Delta Health Center in Mound Bayou, Mis-
sissippi, where he assisted nurses with triage 
patients, filing documents, and read Christmas 
stories to patients’ children. He also aided in 
the recruitment of patients to the facility by 
going door to door informing people of the 
services available at Delta Health Center. In 
2014 Mr. Ward was lead sales representative 
with Humana and guided qualified individuals 
through the sign-up process for Obamacare. 

Mr. Ward reorganized the town of 
Winstonville Volunteer Fire Department where 
he currently serves as Fire Chief. He encour-
aged people in the community between the 
ages of 21–35 to volunteer their services to 
the town by becoming a volunteer fire fighter. 

On February 22, 2015 he received an award 
from Chi Mu Omega Chapter of Alpha Kappa 
Alpha Sorority, Incorporated, of Mound Bayou, 
Mississippi, in recognition for his outstanding 
contributions and dedicated services in the 
field of health. 

Mr. Ward compassionately volunteers with 
the City of Mound Bayou, serving as assistant 
to Mayor Darryl Johnson. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
in recognizing this amazing Unsung Hero. 

f 

IN HONOR OF PEARLIE S. REED 

HON. SANFORD D. BISHOP, JR. 
OF GEORGIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. BISHOP of Georgia. Mr. Speaker, it is 
with a heavy heart and solemn remembrance 
that I pay tribute to an outstanding civic leader 
and public servant, Pearlie S. Reed. Mr. Reed 
passed away on Friday, April 8, 2016. A fu-
neral service was held on Friday, April 15, 
2016 11:00 a.m. at Old St. Paul Baptist 
Church in West Memphis, Arkansas. 

Mr. Reed was born in Heth, Arkansas and 
attended the University of Arkansas at Pine 
Bluff, where he earned a Bachelor of Science 
degree in Animal Husbandry in 1970. He later 
earned a master’s degree in Public Adminis-
tration-Finance from American University in 
Washington, DC, in 1980. 

Mr. Reed began his career with the U.S. 
Department of Agriculture (USDA) Soil Con-
servation Service while he was still a college 
student in 1968. In the years that followed, Mr. 
Reed rose steadily in the Soil Conservation 
Service from a soil conservationist, to deputy 
state conservationist, to State Conservationist 
for Maryland from 1985–1989 and State Con-
servationist for California from 1989–1993. Mr. 
Reed then served as Associate Chief after the 
Soil Conservation Service was renamed the 
Natural Resources Conservation Service 
(NRCS). In this capacity, he spearheaded the 
most comprehensive reorganization of the 
agency in its 60-year history. He also initiated 
the American Indian outreach effort for NRCS 
to work directly with tribes and provided lead-
ership in the development and implementation 
of the Conservation Title of the 1996 Farm 
Bill. 

In 1997, Mr. Reed served as Acting Assist-
ant Secretary of Agriculture for Administration 

before he was promoted to Chief of NRCS in 
1998, a position he held until 2002 when he 
was named Regional Conservationist for the 
Western United States. 

In 1996, then-Secretary of Agriculture Dan 
Glickman appointed Mr. Reed to lead the Sec-
retary’s Civil Rights Action Team to develop 
recommendations to advance civil rights within 
USDA. The Team made 92 recommendations 
and President Bill Clinton issued an order that 
all recommendations be implemented. As Mr. 
Reed stated, ‘‘the work of the Civil Rights Ac-
tion Team is recognized as having set direc-
tion for civil rights policy at USDA to ensure 
that every employee treats every customer 
and co-worker fairly and equitably, with dignity 
and respect.’’ 

Although Mr. Reed retired from USDA in 
2003, his strong and effective leadership was 
widely noted, and he was nominated by Presi-
dent Barack Obama to serve as Assistant 
Secretary of Agriculture in May 2009. Mr. 
Reed also served as a leader of several 
USDA-wide initiatives, such as the chair of the 
USDA/1990 Task Force, chair of the USDA 
Agricultural Air Quality Task Force, and chair 
of the USDA National Food and Agriculture 
Council. His service included international con-
servation experience and his contributions in 
South Africa, Australia, and the International 
Soil Conservation Organization demonstrate 
the breadth of his influence. 

For nearly four decades, Pearlie Reed was 
a familiar face at USDA and a driving force for 
progress within the Department. He acted as 
a voice for disadvantaged and minority farm-
ers and worked tirelessly to advocate for the 
conservation of our nation’s precious re-
sources. Over the course of his career, Mr. 
Reed received numerous awards and com-
mendations, including the Distinguished Presi-
dential Rank Award for strength, integrity, in-
dustry, and a relentless commitment to public 
service; the George Washington Carver Public 
Service Hall of Fame Award; and the USDA 
Secretary’s Honor Award for equal opportunity 
and civil rights; among others. 

On a personal note, I had the privilege of 
working closely with Pearlie during my time on 
the House Agriculture Committee and through 
my ongoing service on the Agriculture Sub-
committee of the House Appropriations Com-
mittee. I have truly been blessed by his friend-
ship, counsel and inspiration throughout the 
years. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
today in saluting Pearlie S. Reed for his out-
standing public service and his influence on 
progress at the U.S. Department of Agri-
culture. We extend our deepest condolences 
to Mr. Reed’s family and friends during this 
difficult time and we pray they will be consoled 
and comforted by an abiding faith and the 
Holy Spirit in the days, weeks and months 
ahead. 

f 

IN APPRECIATION OF THE 
SERVICE OF STEPHANIE BÁEZ 

HON. JOHN CONYERS, JR. 
OF MICHIGAN 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. CONYERS. Mr. Speaker, I rise to recog-
nize Stephanie Báez for her dedicated service 
to the House of Representatives. Over the 
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past six years, she worked for several Mem-
bers representing her home state of New York 
and most recently the House Judiciary Com-
mittee, where she has served as the Commu-
nications Director for the Democratic staff. 

A 2008 graduate of Stony Brook University, 
Stephanie majored in political science with a 
concentration in journalism. She began her ca-
reer on Capitol Hill in 2010 as a staff assistant 
for Congressman Anthony Weiner of New 
York, where she was promoted to press as-
sistant and legislative correspondent. She then 
served as a press assistant and legislative 
correspondent for the office of Congressman 
CHARLES B. RANGEL, and later served as the 
communications director for Congressman 
HAKEEM JEFFRIES. In 2014, she was hired as 
the communications director for the House Ju-
diciary Committee Democratic staff. 

As the spokesperson for the Committee, 
Stephanie worked tirelessly to disseminate the 
messages of the Democratic Members, create 
and maintain relationships with the press, 
manage the Committee social media ac-
counts, and overhaul the Democratic website. 
She organized many high profile press brief-
ings and coordinated with other Committees 
and their Members to ensure the press re-
ceived timely and accurate information. Steph-
anie excelled at all of these tasks. She earned 
a well-deserved reputation for being depend-
able, and her expertise and energy were ap-
preciated by staff and Members alike. 

We thank Stephanie for her many out-
standing contributions to the House Judiciary 
Committee and the U.S. House of Represent-
atives, and wish her well as she returns to 
New York to work for the New York Economic 
Development Corporation. She will surely be 
missed. 

f 

NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF LET-
TER CARRIERS ANNUAL ‘‘STAMP 
OUT HUNGER’’ FOOD DRIVE 

HON. JUDY CHU 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Ms. JUDY CHU of California. Mr. Speaker, 
I rise today to commend the National Associa-
tion of Letter Carriers (NALC) on their contin-
ued efforts to eliminate hunger in the United 
States by creating and sponsoring the ‘‘Stamp 
Out Hunger’’ Annual Food Drive, the largest 
one-day food drive in the country. 

On the second Saturday of May, letter car-
riers across the United States collect food do-
nations on their postal routes to deliver to 
community food banks, shelters, and pantries. 
Each year, over 175,000 letter carriers in more 
than 10,000 cities and towns participate in 
Stamp Out Hunger, which collected 71 million 
pounds of food nationwide in the last year. 

Stamp Out Hunger began as a pilot pro-
gram in just ten cities. But soon it became 
clear that the food drive was a resounding 
success, and it was expanded nationwide. The 
program asks postal patrons to place a box or 
bag of food next to their mailboxes. The food 
is then picked up, sorted at postal stations and 
then delivered to local food banks by letter 
carriers. 

In my state of California, The California 
State Association of Letter Carriers is among 
the top contributors in the nation to the food 

drive, collecting over 6 million pounds of food 
in 2015 alone. It is my hope that during the 
month of May, more Americans will consider 
becoming involved in the NALC Food Drive to 
help those members of our communities who 
face hunger every day. 

I express my strong appreciation for Amer-
ica’s Letter Carriers, and their tradition of com-
munity service and commitment to improving 
the lives of needy citizens. I also wish to ac-
knowledge the NALC’s organizing partners— 
the United States Postal Service, United Food 
and Commercial Workers International, Na-
tional Rural Letter Carriers Association, United 
Way Worldwide, AFL CIO, Valpak, and 
Valassis for their assistance and support for 
the Letter Carriers Food Drive. 

Finally, I urge each American to leave a can 
of food by their mailbox on the second Satur-
day in May. Together, we can Stamp Out 
Hunger and make a difference in the lives of 
millions of Americans. 

f 

IN HONOR OF MIKE WESTCOTT, 
YAVAPAI COUNTY’S TEACHER OF 
THE YEAR 

HON. PAUL A. GOSAR 
OF ARIZONA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. GOSAR. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
honor one of my constituents, Mike Westcott, 
of Verde Valley, Arizona. 

Mike Westcott recently received the teacher 
of the year award for outstanding work as a 
teacher at Mingus Union High School. West-
cott has excelled in teaching sciences, specifi-
cally Chemistry, at Mingus Union High for 30 
years. Mr. Westcott has contributed greatly to 
the advancement of his local learning commu-
nity. 

Mike Westcott’s dedication to the Mingus 
Union community extends even further back 
than his teaching career. He is a third-genera-
tion native of Verde Valley where he himself 
attended and graduated from Mingus Union 
High School. He continued his studies at 
Yavapai College and then earned a Bachelor’s 
of Science degree from Northern Arizona Uni-
versity. In the following years he received a 
MAT degree in Physical Science and a M.Ed. 
degree in Educational Leadership from NAU 
as well. After his own academics successes, 
Westcott directed his energy to better the stu-
dents of Mingus Union High School. He has 
taught a number of various science classes 
but favors chemistry. He has also taught Ad-
vanced Placement chemistry for more than 15 
years. Mr. Westcott has further contributed to 
the school and community as a teacher on ad-
ministrative assignment and as an instructional 
coach. 

Mr. Westcott is a prime example of a great 
educator, and the positive influence that he 
has on his students will resonate for years to 
come. 

HONORING OFFICER BRIAN 
STROCKBINE 

HON. THOMAS MacARTHUR 
OF NEW JERSEY 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. MACARTHUR. Mr. Speaker, I rise today 
to honor Officer Brian Strockbine, of the Third 
Congressional District, who is an 11-year vet-
eran of the Evesham Township Police Depart-
ment, and in his past three work shifts, has 
miraculously saved the lives of three civilians 

On March 8, 2016, and March 17, 2016 Of-
ficer Strockbine responded to two separate in-
stances in which a female was reported unre-
sponsive. In both incidents, Officer Strockbine 
was first on the scene and immediately began 
CPR on the victims, eventually able to sta-
bilize and save their lives. 

Finally, on March 12, 2016, Officer 
Strockbine responded to a car accident with 
injuries. Officer Strockbine was first on the 
scene and noticed that the interior of the vehi-
cle was filled with smoke and about to catch 
fire. Officer Strockbine broke the passenger 
side window and carried the victim to safety. 

In a one-week period, Officer Strockbine 
saved three lives, and prevented the families 
of these individuals from an immense level of 
suffering and grief. He is a true public servant, 
who continually puts his life on the line to pro-
tect and serve his community. 

Mr. Speaker, the people of New Jersey’s 
Third Congressional District are tremendously 
honored to have Officer Brian Strockbine as a 
member of their community, who has dedi-
cated his career to putting the safety of others 
before himself, and has saved many civilian 
lives in the process. I am honored to recog-
nize him for his service and to commend him 
for all that he has done for his community, be-
fore the United States House of Representa-
tives. 

f 

IN RECOGNITION OF THE 50TH AN-
NIVERSARY OF THE HENRY 
FORD COLLEGE FEDERATION OF 
TEACHERS AFT LOCAL 1650 

HON. DEBBIE DINGELL 
OF MICHIGAN 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mrs. DINGELL. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize the 50th anniversary of the Henry 
Ford College Federation of Teachers AFT 
Local 1650. The members of Henry Ford AFT 
have been dedicated to the Dearborn commu-
nity and Southeast Michigan since their incep-
tion, demonstrating the power of education in 
uplifting a community. 

Henry Ford Community College was found-
ed in 1938 as a public two year college in 
Dearborn, Michigan. Henry Ford College, as it 
is called today, has been a gateway to higher 
education for thousands of students, offering 
high quality programming at an affordable tui-
tion rate. Throughout the years, Henry Ford 
College has been able to deliver top level edu-
cation because of their excellent faculty and 
staff. 

In 1966, full time teaching faculty, coun-
selors, and librarians at Henry Ford College 
chartered the AFT Local 1650 to ensure that 
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the staff at the college had a voice in the fu-
ture of the college. Their devotion to fair pay 
and workplace rules, security, academic free-
dom, and quality have created a tremendous 
benefit for both the faculty and the students, 
and have contributed to the strength of Henry 
Ford College. In their first year, AFT Local 
1650 became the first college faculty bar-
gaining unit in the country to go on strike; this 
action instilled a level of solidarity among staff 
members that exists even today. In 2013, the 
faculty bargaining unit negotiated a new com-
munity college contract with the Henry Ford 
College board of trustees. This agreement is 
widely interpreted as a model community col-
lege contract agreement in the country and 
has set the precedent for other educators 
throughout the country to pattern their agree-
ments on. Through their efforts, AFT Local 
1650 has preserved a tradition of shared gov-
ernance for the common good and has en-
sured that teachers, faculty, and students will 
always have their voices heard by the College 
administration. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
today to celebrate the 50th anniversary of the 
Henry Ford Community College Federation of 
Teachers AFT Local 1650 and wish them 
many more years of success. 

f 

HONORING THE LIFE AND CON-
GRESSIONAL LEGACY OF MIN-
NESOTA’S MARTIN OLAV SABO 

HON. BETTY McCOLLUM 
OF MINNESOTA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Ms. MCCOLLUM. Mr. Speaker, on March 
13, 2016 former Minnesota Congressman 
Martin Olav Sabo passed away. For twenty- 
eight years Rep. Sabo represented Min-
neapolis, Minnesota and the surrounding sub-
urban communities in the U.S. House. He was 
a giant of a legislator, an exceptional public 
servant, and a man I respected tremendously. 

It was my profound honor to serve with Mar-
tin during the final six years of his career. He 
was liberal, smart, and his values reflected the 
very best of Minnesota’s traditions and herit-
age. In Congress, Martin was reserved, but 
when he spoke the room went silent because 
everyone knew something worth hearing was 
about to be said. Martin was truly an experi-
enced and astute legislator. 

In 1960 Martin Sabo was first elected to the 
Minnesota House of Representatives at the 
age of 22. Over his eighteen year career as a 
state legislator he served three years as mi-
nority leader and six years as the Speaker of 
the House. He was elected to Congress in 
1978 where he immediately was appointed a 
member of the House Appropriations Com-
mittee—an impressive and very significant sta-
tus. 

In the early 1990s Rep. Sabo served as the 
House Budget Committee Chairman and is 
credited with guiding the Omnibus Budget 
Reconciliation Act of 1973 through the House. 
This historic legislation set the country on a 
course that resulted in a federal budget sur-
plus. 

Over his career Martin Sabo’s work on be-
half of Minnesota transformed our state and 
helped create the economic success experi-
enced by the Twin Cities today. After Martin’s 

delivered funding the Hiawatha light rail transit 
line in Minneapolis, I had the privilege of work-
ing with Martin to secure the Central Corridor 
light rail transit line that has now connected 
downtown St. Paul and downtown Min-
neapolis. This infrastructure investment is 
transforming the Twin Cities and it all started 
with Martin Sabo’s sage guidance and his abil-
ity to take ideas and turn them into tangible 
projects. 

Martin was well known for being a quiet 
Norwegian. He loved baseball and especially 
the Minnesota Twins. He was also one of the 
kindest of souls. 

When Martin left Congress at the end of 
2006 we lost an effective and wise public 
servant. Now, Minnesota has lost the last of a 
generation of citizen legislators who was al-
ways respectful, civil, and true to his values. In 
other words, we’ve lost a good man. 

My deepest sympathies go out to Sylvia 
Sabo, Martin’s wife of fifty-two years, along 
with their daughters Karin and Julie, and their 
many grandchildren. 

f 

SKYWRITER MD 

HON. ED PERLMUTTER 
OF COLORADO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. PERLMUTTER. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize and applaud Skywriter MD 
for receiving the Innovative Technology Award 
from the Jefferson County Economic Develop-
ment Corporation. 

The Innovative Technology Award is given 
to a company that is on the forefront of new 
and advanced technologies including the in-
dustries of aerospace, aviation, bioscience, 
energy, outdoor recreation and apparel, 
among others. As a startup, Skywriter special-
izes in electronic medical record (EMR) tech-
nology and provides a much-needed service 
for providers that have lost EMR documenta-
tion. The company developed a software tool 
that offers real-time communication and 
connectivity with virtual scribes, who serve as 
an extension of a physician’s arm throughout 
the patient visit. Skywriter helps providers 
navigate the EMR, enter data and execute 
other tasks as directed. The user interface 
supports direct and indirect interaction 
throughout the patient visit, while non-intrusive 
presence of Skywriters enables a more per-
sonable patient-physician encounter. 

Skywriter recently expanded its operations 
by adding a second location in Westminster’s 
Westmoor Technology Park. The company 
leased 16,000 square feet and brought 120 
jobs to Jefferson County. The company pre-
dicts to grow to 600 employees in the next 
three years. 

I extend my deepest congratulations to Sky-
writer for this well-deserved recognition by Jef-
ferson County EDC. Thank you for your con-
tributions to the Jefferson County economy 
and community. 

HONORING NORTH PANOLA HIGH 
SCHOOL 

HON. BENNIE G. THOMPSON 
OF MISSISSIPPI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. THOMPSON of Mississippi. Mr. Speak-
er, I rise today to honor a remarkable school, 
North Panola High School of Sardis, Mis-
sissippi and the great leadership it is under. 

North Panola High School is a rural high 
school situated on the eastern edge of the 
Mississippi delta. For many years the high 
school has been a part of a school district that 
had been plagued by low test scores, violence 
and a negative school culture. The school dis-
trict had been taken over by the state several 
times due to year after year of low test scores. 

In July of 2011, Robert King, Conservator of 
the North Panola School District, hired 
Jamone Edwards as the principal of North 
Panola High School. Jamone Edwards, a 
graduate of Mississippi State University and 
The University of Mississippi, was the young-
est principal the school had ever witnessed. 
He brought innovative ideas and worked tire-
lessly to increase teacher morale and create a 
positive school culture. Under his leadership 
and the staff’s support, the school has made 
significant gains in the accountability model in 
which schools are rated. Prior to the new lead-
ership, for many years the school was consid-
ered low performing and on academic watch. 
During his tenure, the school rose to Success-
ful, which is equivalent to a C school. In the 
2013–14 school year, Mr. Edwards led the 
school to its first ever High Performing Status, 
which is equivalent to a B school. This is a re-
markable achievement as the school had 
never experienced such success and recogni-
tion. 

Additionally, since 2010, the school has 
many successes to celebrate. The school’s 
graduation rate was at an all-time low of 49 
percent in 2010. Since that time, the gradua-
tion rate has risen to 73 percent for the 2013– 
14 academic school year. Currently, the high 
school is projected to have a graduation rate 
of 85 percent for the 2014–15 accountability 
rating. In addition, Algebra I and U.S. History 
subject area test scores have surpassed the 
state’s average, and English II and Biology I 
state test scores are slightly trailing the state’s 
average. 

North Panola High School has also made 
significant improvement in preparing students 
for college and acquiring scholarships. In 
2010, the mean ACT score was 14.8. Since 
that time, several students of North Panola 
High School have scored 20 or better on the 
ACT. In 2010, the high school graduating sen-
iors had generated $150,000 in scholarship 
monies. In 2014, the high school graduating 
class of approximately 80 students received in 
excess more that $2 Million in scholarship 
monies creating more opportunities for our 
children to succeed in college and careers 
after high school. 

In March 2015, North Panola High School 
received an award from the State Super-
intendent of Education, Dr. Carey M. Wright 
and the Mississippi Department of Education 
for closing the achievement gap between 
black and white students in the area of 
English/Language Arts and Mathematics. 
North Panola was one of the only predomi-
nantly minority high schools to be recognized 
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with the Distinguished School Award. As a re-
sult, North Panola High School received 
$23,750.05 to further enhance the students’ 
overall educational experience. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
in recognizing North Panola High School for 
its dedication to serving our great state of Mis-
sissippi and country. 

f 

TRIBUTE TO SUSAN RATHJEN 

HON. DAVID YOUNG 
OF IOWA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. YOUNG of Iowa. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize and congratulate Susan 
Rathjen for being named a 2016 Forty Under 
40 honoree by the award-winning central Iowa 
publication, Business Record. 

Since 2000, Business Record has under-
taken an exhaustive annual review to identify 
a standout group of young leaders in the 
Greater Des Moines Area that are making an 
impact in their communities and their careers. 
Each year, forty up-and-coming community 
and business leaders under 40 years of age 
are selected for this prestigious honor based 
on a combined criteria of community involve-
ment and success in their chosen career field. 
The 2016 class of Forty Under 40 honorees 
will join an impressive roster of 640 business 
leaders and growing. 

As the Vice President and Private Banker at 
Bankers Trust, Susan has worked tirelessly to 
keep her company ahead of the curve on 
technological advances, especially those that 
can provide a smoother customer experience. 
She has also been dedicated to finding the 
best and brightest employees to help move 
the company forward. Susan is also passion-
ately involved in advocating for those who suf-
fer from mental illness and serves on the 
board of Goodwill Industries of Central Iowa. 
Her dedication to her work as well as to her 
community is a true testament to Susan’s 
Iowa values. 

Mr. Speaker, it is a profound honor to rep-
resent leaders like Susan in the United States 
Congress and it is with great pride that I rec-
ognize and applaud her for utilizing her talents 
to better both her community and the great 
state of Iowa. I ask that my colleagues in the 
United States House of Representatives join 
me in congratulating Susan on receiving this 
esteemed designation, thanking those at Busi-
ness Record for their great work, and wishing 
each member of the 2016 Forty Under 40 
class a long and successful career. 

f 

THE RISE OF ISIS ESSAY BY 
MELISSA LEE 

HON. PETE OLSON 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. OLSON. Mr. Speaker, I am privileged to 
interact with some of the brightest students in 
the 22nd Congressional District who serve on 
my Congressional Youth Advisory Council. I 
have gained much by listening to the high 
school students who are the future of this 
great nation. They provide important insight 

from across the political spectrum that sheds 
a light on the concerns of our younger con-
stituents. Giving voice to their priorities will 
hopefully instill a better sense of the impor-
tance of being an active participant in the po-
litical process. Many of the students have writ-
ten short essays on a variety of topics and I 
am pleased to share them with my House col-
leagues. 

Melissa Lee is a student from Sugar Land, 
Texas. The essay topic is: The rise of ISIS. 

The United States has always been wary of 
the Middle East. With an almost decade-long 
occupation of Iraq and Afghanistan in addi-
tion to sanctions on Iran, America has at-
tempted to delicately balance prevention of 
future attacks as well as peaceful relations 
with other world leaders. The U.S. has expe-
rienced unstable footing in this particular 
area due to untimely action and a lack of un-
derstanding of Middle Eastern culture. A se-
ries of terrorist attacks in Paris last year be-
came a new spark to a longstanding debate 
of how to protect the nation, establish jus-
tice, and promote healthy ties with other 
countries. The attacks caused the U.S. to 
rethink its position on issues such as immi-
gration and foreign policy. Though the 
bombings were tragic and a forever reminder 
of the darkness of human nature, they ig-
nited a healthy dialogue about the future of 
America. 

On November 13, 2015, three teams of rad-
ical men purportedly aligned with ISIS 
launched six attacks in and around Paris. 
One hundred thirty people were killed and 
many more injured. As the world watched 
the bloody scene unravel, many questioned 
the effectiveness of America’s foreign policy. 
Should the U.S. crack down on the Islamic 
State and increase support for rebels fight-
ing this extremist group? Or should it avoid 
interfering with the Middle East so as not to 
arouse anger or hatred towards America? 
Foreign policy assurances intended to as-
suage these fears proved empty as they 
turned out to be mere words than action. 
However, nobody raised an uproar; the Mid-
dle East seemed too far away and the car-
nage of terrorist attacks was too distant 
from the comforts of American life. But the 
U.S. received its wake-up call on December 2, 
2015. A radicalized health department em-
ployee accompanied by his wife opened fire 
at a holiday party in San Bernardino, killing 
14 and seriously injuring 22 people. The 
attackers had been inspired by foreign ter-
rorist groups and had committed to 
jihadism. Suddenly, Americans realized the 
growing threat of extremists in the Middle 
East and the extent of their influence on 
Muslims around the world. 

The Paris attacks followed by those in San 
Bernardino made it clear to a growing num-
ber of people that the danger of radical 
jihadists is not a distant problem. Many still 
want to turn their heads away from the tan-
gled web of terrorism, corruption, ineffective 
peace talks, and false promises encountered 
overseas. But as Americans have observed 
acts of terrorism grow closer and closer to 
home, they are confronted with the emerging 
reality that, unless the U.S. takes action 
promptly, these threats will travel to its 
shores and mature into a monster of evil, 
killing the innocent and having no mercy 
upon those who do not hold the same beliefs 
as the terrorists. 

DC GRAY’S BASEBALL TEAM 

HON. ELEANOR HOLMES NORTON 
OF THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Ms. NORTON. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
ask the House of Representatives to join me 
in congratulating the DC Gray’s baseball team 
for being accepted to run Major League Base-
ball’s (MLB) Reviving Baseball in the Inner 
City (RBI) Washington, D.C. program. The 
new initiative, ‘‘DC Grays RBI,’’ will be a free 
middle school summer baseball and softball 
program for kids living in underserved commu-
nities in the District of Columbia. 

The DC Grays is a talented collegiate sum-
mer baseball team that, in addition to com-
peting in the Cal Ripken Collegiate Baseball 
League, strives to engage inner-city youth and 
their families with baseball. Their mission is to 
be ‘‘ambassadors for baseball’’ in the District 
by running summer baseball camps and clin-
ics for D.C. youth. 

The DC Grays’ partnership with MLB will 
further help its mission of providing disadvan-
taged youth an opportunity to learn and enjoy 
the game of baseball. The programs help mo-
tivate young players to stay in school and pur-
sue secondary education. MLB’s RBI program 
helps teach youth not only the importance of 
success on the field but also in the classroom 
and the community. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask the House to join me in 
commending the DC Grays for the important 
work it has done and continues to do in the 
community. We wish it luck in continuing to in-
spire and engage disadvantaged youth. 

f 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. MARK SANFORD 
OF SOUTH CAROLINA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. SANFORD. Mr. Speaker, on roll call no. 
142, between a pair of procedural votes on 
the rule for H.R. 2666, I left the floor of the 
House to meet with a group of constituents 
from back home. Accordingly, after our visit I 
went back to the floor as quickly as I could, 
but when I returned time had expired. 

Had I been present, I would have voted yea. 
f 

37TH ANNIVERSARY OF THE 
TAIWAN RELATIONS ACT (TRA) 

HON. STEVE KING 
OF IOWA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. KING of Iowa. Mr. Speaker, I would like 
to recognize a very important day in U.S.-Tai-
wan relations. April 10th marked the 37th an-
niversary of the Taiwan Relations Act (TRA). 
This important statute has been critical in de-
fining the diplomatic, economic, and strategic 
relationship we have enjoyed with Taiwan over 
the last four decades. In 2015, Taiwan be-
came the United States’ ninth largest trading 
partner. The TRA has strengthened our rela-
tionship and helped to encourage a particu-
larly strong economic partnership. 
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On March 30, 2016, Taiwan President Ma 

gave a speech at the American Chamber of 
Commerce in Taipei (AmCham) Hsie Nian Fan 
celebration. In his speech, President Ma point-
ed out that, in the U.S.-based Global Finance 
magazine’s ratings of the world’s richest coun-
tries from November of last year, Taiwan 
ranked 19th out of 185 countries worldwide. 
That put Taiwan right behind Germany, and 
far ahead of countries like France, Great Brit-
ain, Japan, and South Korea. And in the 2015 
global competitiveness ratings published by 
the Institute of Management Development 
(IMD), based in Lausanne, Switzerland, Tai-
wan ranked 11th in the world, and third in the 
Asia-Pacific Region. Taiwan has created a 
thriving and innovative economy that most 
countries envy. 

The growth of Taiwan is a living, breathing 
example that trade benefits humanity—and not 
just economically. President Ma highlighted 
the East China Sea Peace Initiative, which 
aimed to address sovereignty disputes in the 
region in 2012. Subsequently, in 2013, Taiwan 
signed a fisheries agreement with Japan. Both 
nations maintained their sovereignty while en-
hancing fishing rights, which resulted in a tri-
ple yield of catches. And that’s good for a 
world in which the demand for fish keeps ris-
ing. 

Mr. Speaker, I look forward to a continuing 
successful cooperation between the United 
States and Taiwan. I am also confident that if 
we continue to enhance our economic rela-
tionship, this dynamic partnership that we’ve 
built together will not only last but also thrive 
in the future, working alongside one another 
to, as President Ma quipped, realize the day 
in which ‘‘The only one party which is not 
happy is the fish.’’ 

f 

HONORING MEMBERS OF THE WIN-
TERS MIDDLE SCHOOL BAND 
AND CHOIR 

HON. JOHN GARAMENDI 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. GARAMENDI. Mr. Speaker, we rise to 
recognize and honor the members of the Win-
ters Middle School Band and Choir for their 
contribution to the designation ceremony of 
the Berryessa Snow Mountain Monument by 
President Barack Obama on July 10, 2015. 

This outstanding accomplishment was made 
possible by the tireless work of countless ad-
vocates. Their commitment to engaging 
friends, colleagues, local residents, busi-
nesses, stakeholders across the country, and 
policymakers in a coordinated effort to achieve 
permanent protection was critical to the estab-
lishment of the Monument. 

Now, the Berryessa Snow Mountain Monu-
ment may be counted among the hundreds of 
pristine parks across the country that rep-
resent America’s most treasured public re-
sources. The region’s unique geological for-
mations will play host for the world’s scientists 
for years to come. Centuries-old archeological 
sites will draw curious historians and research-
ers as they piece together the stories of gen-
erations past. And avid bikers, hikers, camp-
ers, horsemen and women and sportsmen and 
women will be able to enjoy this landmark that 
is now forever open and accessible to outdoor 

enthusiasts from Northern California and be-
yond. 

The Berryessa Snow Mountain Monument 
serves as proof of the value of the Antiquities 
Act and the power of the Executive to protect 
these lands in the face of inaction by Con-
gress. After extensive input from interested 
parties and substantial evidence of this re-
gion’s value, the Obama Administration hon-
ored the support of stakeholders, and the 
gravity of conservation. 

The legacy of public lands is one of the 
most important we can leave for future gen-
erations. The Berryessa Snow Mountain 
Monument is a critical piece of a preservation 
system that stretches from the Hawaiian Is-
lands to the Maine Coast. We’d like to recog-
nize the students of the Winters Middle School 
Band and—Jose Montes, Silverio Magallones, 
David Rivas, Katie Johnson, Melina Mora, 
Jasmine Moore, Kamila Mora, Melesio Perez, 
Arthur Cueva, Rylie Schroeder, Easton Rivera, 
Paige Davis, Karina Echeverria, Joseph 
Aguiar, Emmett Edman, Braydon Winslow, 
Erika Contreas, Josef Iten, Victoria Banuelos, 
Fatima Guzman, Jacqueline Mendoza, 
Veronica Soria, Jason Lichwa, Alejandra, 
Junez, Emily Aguiar, Maximiliano Reyes 
Barajas, Haley Compton, David Morris, Elle 
Palmer, Garrett Matheson, Kevin Garcia, 
Christian Sponsler, Alan Chavez, Molly Moore, 
Donovan Melendez, Lauren Gomez, Katie Me-
dina, Mallory Layne, Ethan Berg, Emily Hoag, 
Valeria Ceja, Trinity Sponsler, Juan Blanoc, 
Ulises De La Cruz, Rose Kakutani, Stephanie 
Angel Lopez, Alex Herrera, Celeste Garcia, 
Victor Meledez, Lorenzo Arce, Jose Figueroa, 
Marcos del Toro, Lillian Wirth, Katie Pelletier, 
Kaylee Smith, Sierra Berry and Haley 
Archibeque—for their role in the Winters Mid-
dle School Band and Choir and their out-
standing performance at the designation cere-
mony. 

f 

ROBERT GEHLER 

HON. ED PERLMUTTER 
OF COLORADO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. PERLMUTTER. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize and applaud Commerce 
City Attorney Robert Gehler for his decades of 
service to the City of Commerce City, Colo-
rado. For over forty years Mr. Gehler has 
been active within the City, including helping 
to draft the city charter. 

Originally from South Dakota, Mr. Gehler 
came to Colorado as a member of the Judge 
Advocate General (JAG) Corps at Rocky 
Mountain Arsenal in 1964. In 1965, ready to 
leave the Army, Mr. Gehler passed the Colo-
rado Bar and joined the firm of Berger and 
Rothstein, whose office was just outside the 
west gate of the arsenal. He served as Assist-
ant County Attorney for Adams County from 
1965 to 1968. In January of 1968, he was 
sworn in as City Attorney at the request of 
then-Mayor Eli Koff. In 1970, residents voted 
overwhelmingly to become a home rule city, 
instead of a statutory city, and the process of 
adopting a city charter began. The charter, 
which guides how local government functions, 
was approved on its first vote but has only 
been amended five times since its adoption— 
one of the City’s most memorable legal 
achievements. 

I extend my deepest thanks to Robert 
Gehler for his service to the community. 
Thank you for your continuous dedication to 
serving the constituents of Commerce City, 
Colorado. 

f 

HONORING MASTER OF ARMS 1ST 
CLASS CARL S. RANDOLPH ON 
HIS RETIREMENT FROM THE 
NAVY 

HON. BLAINE LUETKEMEYER 
OF MISSOURI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. LUETKEMEYER. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to honor a constituent of mine, Master 
of Arms 1st Class Carl S. Randolph. He will 
be retiring from the Navy on May 1, 2016 after 
22 years of dedicated service to our nation. 

On July 10, 1995 Mr. Randolph joined the 
U.S. Navy and reported to Recruit Training 
Command in Great Lakes, Illinois. After grad-
uating from recruit training he attended Ships 
Serviceman Class A School where upon grad-
uation, MA1 Randolph was assigned to the 
USS Russell DDG 59 in Pearl Harbor, HI. In 
1996 and 1998, Randolph was deployed to 
the Northern Arabian Gulf in support of Oper-
ation Northern Watch. During his time as-
signed to the USS Russell, Petty Office Ran-
dolph received numerous awards which in-
cluded: a Maritime Unit Commendation, a 
Navy Unit Commendation, and a Meritorious 
Service Medal. 

On March 20, 2000, MA1 Randolph re-
ported to NTTC Pensacola, FL for Aviation 
Machinist Mate Class A School. After gradua-
tion, MA1 Randolph received orders and was 
then assigned to VF–211 at NAS Oceana in 
Virginia Beach, VA. MA1 Randolph was as-
signed to the USS Stennis CVN 76 and was 
deployed to the Northern Arabian Gulf in sup-
port of Operation Northern Watch. In August 
10, 2001, MA1 Randolph was honorably dis-
charged from active service duty to attend col-
lege. On December 18, 2004, MA1 Randolph 
graduated with a Bachelor of Science degree, 
in Criminal Justice and a minor concentration 
in Sociology, from Southern Illinois University 
Edwardsville. MA1 Randolph began his em-
ployment as a Federal Police Officer for the 
Department of Veterans Affairs in St. Louis, 
Missouri, after graduation from college. 

MA1 Randolph was voluntarily mobilized to 
Bagram Afghanistan for a Detainee Operation 
mission in support of Operation Enduring 
Freedom on October 15, 2007. During this de-
ployment, MA1 Randolph earned his Aviation 
Warfare Specialist Pin from VAQ 134. MA1 
Randolph had numerous responsibilities dur-
ing his deployment including: cell guard, es-
cort guard, segregation cell guard, and main 
floor NCO. 

MA1 Randolph was assigned to 
COMNAVFORKOREA Det D on February 7, 
2012. Then on November 6, 2014, MA1 Ran-
dolph was assigned to NSWDG in Virginia 
Beach, VA. From there he was deployed to 
support AFRICOM and returned back to 
COMNAVFORKOREA Det D in November of 
2015. Additionally, MA1 Randolph has com-
pleted numerous Navy schools: Small Arms 
Marksmanship Instructor, Security Reaction 
Force Advanced, Non-Lethal Weapons In-
structor, Anti-Terrorism Training Supervisor, 
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Reserve Career Information, Beamhit Instruc-
tor, and Security Reaction Force Basic. 

Since September of 2009, MA1 Randolph 
has been employed as an Inspector for the 
Department of Homeland Security’s Federal 
Protective Service. With this employment, 
MA1 Randolph oversees the law enforcement 
of all federal buildings in the states of Mis-
souri, Kansas, Nebraska, and Iowa. The pri-
mary assignment location for MA1 Randolph is 
the St. Louis, MO area. 

There are numerous professional schools 
that MA1 Randolph has graduated from; in-
cluding: Department of Veterans Affairs Police 
Academy, Federal Protective Service Advance 
Individual Training Program, Department of 
Homeland Security Active Shooter Threat In-
structor Training Program, Federal Protective 
Service Contract Officer Technical Represent-
ative, and the Federal Protective Service Elec-
tronic Control Device Instructor training. 

MA1 Randolph has received many per-
sonnel awards including: Letter of Commenda-
tion from Rear Admiral G. R. Jones Com-
mander of Amphibious Forces U.S. Seventh 
Fleet, Global War on Terrorism Expeditionary 
Medal, Navy Meritorious Service Medal, Navy 
Unit Commendation Award Ribbon, Afghani-
stan Service Medal, Enlisted Aviation Warfare 
Specialist Pin, and the Joint Service Com-
mendation Medal. 

With this retirement, MA1 Randolph can 
now spend more time with his family which in-
cludes: his wife Terri, 11-year-old son William, 
and 5-year-old daughter Katherine. 

I ask you to join me in recognizing MA1 
Randolph on his retirement after 22 years of 
commitment to his country, community, and 
state. 

f 

TRIBUTE TO MRS. ANNETTE G. 
KRAMER 

HON. ROBERT J. WITTMAN 
OF VIRGINIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. WITTMAN. Mr. Speaker, Annette Kra-
mer, formerly of Detroit, and the youngest of 
eight children, was a remarkable, courageous 
woman who spent most of her life in the serv-
ice of others, yet she never sought recognition 
or spoke of her deeds or accomplishments. A 
Marine wife and mother for more than 35 
years, Annette lived a life of quiet sacrifices 
and countless hardships yet her generosity 
and selflessness knew no bounds as evi-
denced so many times throughout her life. 
She was extremely proud to be a part of the 
Marine Corps family, stoically supporting her 
daughter and husband through numerous de-
ployments into harm’s way. A woman of integ-
rity, honor and fierce loyalty, Annette chose 
not to ignore the needs of those around her 
and was always there to lend a helping hand. 
For more than two decades, Annette served 
as a mentor to her friends and other military 
wives by helping them navigate through a 
wide array of local and military cultures, ad-
dress family requirements, and provide help to 
those in need of counseling and support. An-
nette supported numerous combat Wounded 
Warriors and their families during their recov-
ery phases at both Walter Reed and Bethesda 
Military Medical Centers and spent countless 
hours providing support and assistance to the 

wives and families of fallen Marines. She con-
tinually gave a helping hand to Veterans of all 
services and found time to volunteer at her 
local ASPCA helping animals in need. Annette 
was a life member of the VFW Ladies Auxil-
iary, an Honor Flight volunteer, and was active 
and respected throughout her local commu-
nity. 

In the aftermath of 9/11, Annette spent long 
hours working at the Pentagon crash site as a 
volunteer member of the Pentagon Search 
and Recovery Task Force night shift, after 
working her regular day job. Receiving, orga-
nizing and distributing necessary supplies and 
equipment to task force personnel, Annette 
ensured that everyone had what they needed 
to complete their arduous tasks. 

In 2003, during the early days of the Iraq 
war, there were equipment shortfalls for our 
warriors going into combat. Tirelessly ambi-
tious, Annette organized several fund raising 
drives in order to send hundreds of much 
needed hydration systems to forward deployed 
Marines in Iraq. This effort was well received 
and had a very positive impact on combat 
forces conducting operations throughout Iraq. 
Over the years, she frequently helped orga-
nize and participate in drives supporting our 
deployed military personnel in Afghanistan and 
Iraq with equipment, care packages and other 
services to enhance capability, morale and let 
the brave men and women fighting for our 
freedom know that their sacrifices did not go 
unnoticed. 

Every December for more than a decade, 
Annette helped with the laying of wreaths at 
Arlington National Cemetery. A proud Amer-
ican, upon returning home from Arlington, she 
would be filled with emotion having spent the 
day on hallowed ground in the company of so 
many fallen heroes. 

A docent at the National Museum of the Ma-
rine Corps, Annette was adored by the staff 
and visitors alike, resulting in the museum 
generously installing a permanent name plate 
in her memory in their rotunda. 

Annette was highly regarded at all levels, 
from homeless Veterans to senior leaders, be-
cause she truly cared about those who served 
and her community. Although Annette left this 
world prematurely, her memory will endure in 
the many hearts of those who were fortunate 
to have known her. Annette was interred in Ar-
lington National Cemetery on October 26, 
2015. More than 250 of those whose lives she 
touched attended her memorial service and in-
terment ceremony, from military professionals 
representing all the armed services, to civil-
ians from all walks of life. They traveled from 
throughout the U.S. as well as overseas bases 
to honor her. 

Annette Kramer was a shining star who 
gave so much to her family, those who served 
and this great nation. Her family, friends and 
the military community will miss her dearly and 
honor her as a valiant American. 

f 

IN RECOGNITION OF LORI 
WRIGHT’S RETIREMENT 

HON. MICHAEL C. BURGESS 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. BURGESS. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
honor Mrs. Lori Wright, who is retiring after 20 

years of dedicated public service to the City of 
Highland Village, Texas. The community has 
benefited immeasurably from her unflagging 
encouragement, unfailing commitment to ex-
cellence, and from her attentive care to the 
city’s council, staff, residents and businesses. 

On January 3, 1995, Lori Wright began her 
career as a part time receptionist for the City 
of Highland Village. Her infectious personality 
and hard work boosted her through the ranks 
to administrative clerk by November of 1995. 
One year later, she advanced, yet again, to 
deputy city secretary. On March 1, 1999, she 
attained the position of executive assistant. 
She has capably provided support and con-
tinuity to three city managers during her ca-
reer. 

Mrs. Wright has fostered effective and con-
sistent communication amongst the staff and 
beneficial dialogue between the city’s adminis-
tration and residents. Under her conscientious 
charge and in concert with her colleague Lau-
rie Mullens, the Highland Village Business As-
sociation has grown into a vibrant organization 
to promote the city’s business community. She 
has been instrumental in making the city’s an-
nual ‘‘Salute Our Veterans’’ luncheon a treas-
ured event to honor local veterans. Each year, 
Mrs. Wright visits assisted living communities 
in the area to reach as many veterans as pos-
sible and encourage their attendance. She en-
sures that the luncheon operates smoothly 
and that every veteran present is greeted per-
sonally and treated with distinction. Mrs. 
Wright has worked closely with my district of-
fice to facilitate the public announcement and 
recognition of the 26th Congressional Veteran 
Commendation recipients. 

In addition to her many administrative du-
ties, Mrs. Wright has also played an important 
role in the development of the Honor Our Vet-
erans Monument, working with city staff and 
council in the development and construction of 
the monument, serving as the city’s liaison to 
the Veterans Committee to determine the poli-
cies for review and placement of veterans 
names and developed the presentation cere-
mony. 

My best wishes to Mrs. Wright upon her 
well-earned retirement; her positive influence, 
her excellent work and tireless devotion to the 
community will be greatly missed. During her 
two decades as a public servant, Lori Wright 
was an able ambassador for the city and ef-
fectively helped the city government operate 
seamlessly for its residents. It is my privilege 
to honor such an outstanding citizen in the 
U.S. House of Representatives. 

f 

PROFESSOR DON T. NAKANISHI 

HON. JUDY CHU 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Ms. JUDY CHU of California. Mr. Speaker, 
I rise today to honor Dr. Don T. Nakanishi, a 
renowned professor and pioneer of Asian 
American Studies, who passed away on Mon-
day, March 21, 2016. 

Dr. Nakanishi’s vision and contributions to 
the UCLA Asian American Studies Center, the 
most renowned research and teaching institute 
of its kind in our nation, forever changed the 
national dialogue surrounding Asian Ameri-
cans in politics and academia. His legacy will 
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live on long past his 35 year tenure at UCLA 
through this Center and the community of stu-
dents and mentees he guided. 

Dr. Nakanishi was no stranger to injustice. 
His mother, father, and elder brother were in-
terned during World War II as a part of the 
policy against Japanese Americans. While he 
was born after the war, Dr. Nakanishi was 
raised in the multi-ethnic neighborhood of East 
Los Angeles, California and attended Theo-
dore Roosevelt High School. It was in this di-
verse community that he found his roots and 
sense of belonging. He eventually became 
student body president and was selected as 
boy mayor of the City of Los Angeles during 
his senior year. 

While studying political science at Yale Uni-
versity, Dr. Nakanishi cofounded the Amerasia 
Journal, the top academic journal in the field 
of Asian American studies. He would continue 
his work on Asian American issues as a pro-
fessor at UCLA, eventually becoming the Di-
rector for the Asian American Studies Center. 
It was at the Center that Dr. Nakanishi trans-
formed the understanding of Asian American 
engagement in politics. When Dr. Nakanishi 
retired in 2009, the Center’s faculty, students, 
and alumni worked together to establish an 
endowment in his honor. Every year, the ‘‘Don 
T Nakanishi Engaged Research Prize’’ is 
awarded to UCLA faculty and graduate stu-
dents in Asian American Studies who are pur-
suing ‘‘outstanding, community-based re-
search.’’ 

Throughout his distinguished career, he 
published over 100 books, reports, essays and 
articles about the political participation of 
Asian Americans and other minority ethnic and 
racial groups in the United States. His work in-
fluenced and contributed to the rise of Asian 
American participation in all levels of govern-
ment and politics in the later part of the 20th 
century. In 1976, he began what is now known 
as the National Asian Pacific American Polit-
ical Almanac, which lists every Asian Amer-
ican elected official across the nation, and has 
been called ‘‘an indispensable guide to Asian 
American politics.’’ 

Due to his accomplishments, President Bill 
Clinton eventually appointed Dr. Nakanishi to 
the Civil Liberties Public Education Fund 
Board of Directors, which administered a na-
tionwide public education and research pro-
gram designed to inform people of the history 
surrounding Japanese internment. 

I was honored to teach the Asian American 
Contemporary Issues and the Asian American 
Women courses while Dr. Nakanishi was Di-
rector of the UCLA Asian American Studies 
Center. He was dedicated, insightful and com-
passionate, and I will always remember his in-
credible sense of humor, despite the serious-
ness of the many issues that we had to face. 

Dr. Nakanishi was a devoted mentor to his 
students, a stalwart champion for Asian Amer-
ican scholars and activists, and a loving hus-
band and father. The field of Asian American 
studies has lost one of its great leaders, and 
we will continue to honor his legacy and com-
mitment to representation for many years to 
come. 

TRIBUTE TO RYAN OSBORN 

HON. DAVID YOUNG 
OF IOWA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. YOUNG of Iowa. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize and congratulate Ryan 
Osborn for being named a 2016 Forty Under 
40 honoree by the award-winning central Iowa 
publication, Business Record. 

Since 2000, Business Record has under-
taken an exhaustive annual review to identify 
a standout group of young leaders in the 
Greater Des Moines Area that are making an 
impact in their communities and their careers. 
Each year, forty up-and-coming community 
and business leaders under 40 years of age 
are selected for this prestigious honor based 
on a combined criteria of community involve-
ment and success in their chosen career field. 
The 2016 class of Forty Under 40 honorees 
will join an impressive roster of 640 business 
leaders and growing. 

As the Director of Advancement at Dowling 
Catholic High School, Ryan has committed 
himself to improving the lives and education of 
his students. He worked tirelessly to bring 
funds to the school that allowed them to im-
prove facilities and opportunities for each of 
the young people at Dowling Catholic High 
School. Ryan has also dedicated himself to 
his community through the Junior Achieve-
ment of Central Iowa program where he 
serves on the board of directors. His commit-
ment to providing a high quality education for 
Iowa’s young people along with his willingness 
to serve others is a true testament to his Iowa 
values. 

Mr. Speaker, it is a profound honor to rep-
resent leaders like Ryan in the United States 
Congress and it is with great pride that I rec-
ognize and applaud him for utilizing his talents 
to better both his community and the great 
state of Iowa. I ask that my colleagues in the 
United States House of Representatives join 
me in congratulating Ryan on receiving this 
esteemed designation, thanking those at Busi-
ness Record for their great work, and wishing 
each member of the 2016 Forty Under 40 
class a long and successful career. 

f 

THE RISE OF ISIS ESSAY BY KYLE 
CURTIS 

HON. PETE OLSON 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. OLSON. Mr. Speaker, I am privileged to 
interact with some of the brightest students in 
the 22nd Congressional District who serve on 
my Congressional Youth Advisory Council. I 
have gained much by listening to the high 
school students who are the future of this 
great nation. They provide important insight 
from across the political spectrum that sheds 
a light on the concerns of our younger con-
stituents. Giving voice to their priorities will 
hopefully instill a better sense of the impor-
tance of being an active participant in the po-
litical process. Many of the students have writ-
ten short essays on a variety of topics and I 
am pleased to share them with my House col-
leagues. 

Kyle Curtis attends George Ranch High 
School in Richmond, Texas. The essay topic 
is: The rise of ISIS. 

The rise of ISIS in the Iraq/Syria region 
has changed a lot of aspects of America as a 
whole. First off, it has re-entered the US 
into a war-torn region it has worked so hard 
to remove its military from in recent years. 
Also, ISIS poses a terrorist threat, not only 
in the Middle East, but also internationally, 
as is evident with the recent attack in Paris. 
And the US must find a new way of dealing 
with ISIS, as they have a larger network of 
terrorists residing in Western civilization, 
and possibly the US, than did other organiza-
tions such as Al Qaeda, which was made up 
of more tribal Islamic extremists. Also, ISIS 
uses the social network and Internet to plan 
attacks and recruit followers and people to 
carry out their plans, which is difficult for 
the US Government to put an end to, as de-
leting or arresting those taking part in these 
ordeals would go against the freedom of 
speech all American citizens are entitled to. 
Furthermore, ISIS is located in a prime eco-
nomic region, as there are vast oil fields in 
the areas under ISIS’ control, which they 
can pump out of the ground and sell it for 
money to fund their organization. 

So the US faces a dilemma; how can you 
combat a terrorist organization that is 
spread out across the world and may even re-
side in your own backyard. This has allowed 
some presidential candidates for the 2016 
election to take center-stage, with Donald 
Trump going as far as saying he will ban all 
Muslims from entering the US and build a 
wall on the American border. Another prob-
lem caused by ISIS’ rise is the displacement 
of millions of people in the region from their 
home. The Syrian refugees who are being 
taken in by Jordan by the millions may also 
be taken in by the US, but any person can be 
disguised as a refugee, then the US may end 
up taking in terrorists who could commit 
some very terrible acts on American soil. 

Nobody knows what will come of the re-
cent rise of ISIS, whether it’ll become a 
major enemy the US will have to fight in a 
war, or if it will subside and die off. Only 
time will tell, and hopefully Congress and 
the US military will be prepared to do what-
ever they need to if ISIS rises to endanger us 
or our country. 

f 

HONORING ETHEL C. MANGUM 

HON. BENNIE G. THOMPSON 
OF MISSISSIPPI 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. THOMPSON of Mississippi. Mr. Speak-
er, I rise today to honor a remarkable public 
servant, Mrs. Ethel C. Mangum who is a na-
tive of Madison County. Many of her formative 
years were spent in the Virden Addition Area. 
She attended school at Walton Elementary 
and Brinkley High School. At Jackson State 
University she earned a B.S. and Masters de-
gree in Social Work and Guidance. 

For twenty-eight years she has been an ac-
tive member of Farish Street Baptist Church 
and its E.B. Topp Missionary Circle. 

Mrs. Mangum has done extensive volunteer 
work which included: teaching and reading at 
Powell Middle School; serving as Co-Chair-
person of Lake Hico Eubanks Creek Neighbor-
hood Association; working as an HIV/AIDS ed-
ucator for the American Red Cross; working 
with children to prevent teenage pregnancy; 
and motivate them toward moral and aca-
demic excellence. 
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Mrs. Mangum has been a ‘‘first’’ in opening 

opportunities for others by becoming the first 
African American Woman to hold a profes-
sional position at Baptist Children’s Village; 
the first African American woman to work for 
Michael Baker, Jr., Inc. Consulting Engineers; 
and for SCAN (Suspected Child Abuse and 
Neglect). She was one of two females who in-
tegrated the lunch room at St. Dominic’s Hos-
pital. 

Mrs. Mangum currently strives for excel-
lence in the community through her position 
as Administrative Assistant for Ward 3. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
in recognizing Mrs. Ethel C. Mangum for her 
dedication to serving others. 

SPYDERCO 

HON. ED PERLMUTTER 
OF COLORADO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 14, 2016 

Mr. PERLMUTTER. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize and applaud Spyderco for 
receiving a Business Recognition Award from 
the Jefferson County Economic Development 
Corporation. 

The Business Recognition Award is given to 
companies that show growth in primary em-
ployment, sales and/or capital investment in 
the last year. Spyderco designs and manufac-
tures innovative knives and knife accessories 
including one-hand opening, serrations on a 
folder, and a clip to attach a knife to a pocket. 
In the company’s million-dollar testing facility, 
continuous testing enables the company to ex-

amine edge retention with a CATRA machine, 
look for rust development with Q–FOG, and 
test the force needed to open and close a 
knife. The company also repeatedly tests for 
stress, wear, optimal heat-treating and actively 
searches for higher quality, performance en-
hancing materials. Currently, the company has 
over 200 different products and produces 
knives across the globe in Japan, Taiwan, 
Italy and China. 

Located in Golden, Spyderco recently ex-
panded from 5,000 sq. ft. to 17,500 sq. ft. to 
keep up with increased demand for its prod-
ucts, as well as added 10 employees and $1 
million in capital investment to Jefferson Coun-
ty. 

I extend my deepest congratulations to 
Spyderco for this well-deserved recognition by 
Jefferson County EDC. Thank you for your 
contributions to the Jefferson County economy 
and community. 
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